

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Gatheral TL, Rushton A, Evans DJW, Mulvaney CA, Halcovitch NR, Whiteley G, Eccles FJR, Spencer S

Gatheral TL, Rushton A, Evans DJW, Mulvaney CA, Halcovitch NR, Whiteley G, Eccles FJR, Spencer S. Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2017, Issue 4. Art. No.: CD011859. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011859.pub2.

www.cochranelibrary.com



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER	1
ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FOR THE MAIN COMPARISON	4
BACKGROUND	7
OBJECTIVES	8
METHODS	8
RESULTS	11
Figure 1	12
Figure 2	15
Figure 3	16
ADDITIONAL SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	19
DISCUSSION	22
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	24
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	25
REFERENCES	25
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	32
DATA AND ANALYSES	63
WHAT'S NEW	64
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	64
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	64
SOURCES OF SUPPORT	64
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	65
INDEX TERMS	65

[Intervention Review]

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma

Timothy L Gatheral¹, Alison Rushton², David JW Evans³, Caroline A Mulvaney³, Nathan R Halcovitch⁴, Gemma Whiteley⁵, Fiona JR Eccles⁶, Sally Spencer⁷

¹Respiratory Medicine, University Hospitals of Morecambe Bay NHS Foundation Trust, Lancaster, UK. ²Education, Training and Professional Development, Nursing & Quality Directorate, Lancashire Care NHS Foundation Trust, Preston, UK. ³Lancaster Health Hub, Lancaster University, Lancaster, UK. ⁴Department of Chemistry, Lancaster University, Lancaster, UK. ⁵Research and Innovation, Lancashire Teaching Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust, Royal Preston Hospital, Preston, UK. ⁶Division of Health Research, Lancaster University, Lancaster, UK. ⁷Postgraduate Medical Institute, Edge Hill University, Ormskirk, UK

Contact address: David JW Evans, Lancaster Health Hub, Lancaster University, Lancaster, LA1 4YG, UK. d.evans1@lancaster.ac.uk.

Editorial group: Cochrane Airways Group. **Publication status and date:** Edited (no change to conclusions), published in Issue 4, 2017.

Citation: Gatheral TL, Rushton A, Evans DJW, Mulvaney CA, Halcovitch NR, Whiteley G, Eccles FJR, Spencer S. Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2017, Issue 4. Art. No.: CD011859. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011859.pub2.

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

A key aim of asthma care is to empower each person to take control of his or her own condition. A personalised asthma action plan (PAAP), also known as a written action plan, an individualised action plan, or a self-management action plan, contributes to this endeavour. A PAAP includes individualised self-management instructions devised collaboratively with the patient to help maintain asthma control and regain control in the event of an exacerbation. A PAAP includes baseline characteristics (such as lung function), maintenance medication and instructions on how to respond to increasing symptoms and when to seek medical help.

Objectives

To evaluate the effectiveness of PAAPs used alone or in combination with education, for patient-reported outcomes, resource use and safety among adults with asthma.

Search methods

We searched the Cochrane Airways Group Specialised Register of trials, clinical trial registers, reference lists of included studies and review articles, and relevant manufacturers' websites up to 14 September 2016.

Selection criteria

We included parallel randomised controlled trials (RCTs), both blinded and unblinded, that evaluated written PAAPs in adults with asthma. Included studies compared PAAP alone versus no PAAP, and/or PAAP plus education versus education alone.

Data collection and analysis

Two review authors independently extracted study characteristics and outcome data and assessed risk of bias for each included study. Primary outcomes were number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring an emergency department (ED) visit or hospitalisation, asthma symptom scores on a validated scale and adverse events (all causes). Secondary outcomes were quality of life measured on a validated scale, number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring systemic corticosteroids, respiratory function and days lost from work or study. We used a random-effects model for all analyses and standard Cochrane methods throughout.

Main results

We identified 15 studies described in 27 articles that met our inclusion criteria. These 15 included studies randomised a total of 3062 participants (PAAP vs no PAAP: 2602 participants; PAAP plus education vs education alone: 460 participants). Ten studies (eight PAAP vs no PAAP; two PAAP plus education vs education alone) provided outcome data that contributed to quantitative analyses. The overall quality of evidence was rated as low or very low.

Fourteen studies lasted six months or longer, and the remaining study lasted for 14 weeks. When reported, mean age ranged from 22 to 49 years and asthma severity ranged from mild to severe/high risk.

PAAP alone compared with no PAAP

Results showed no clear benefit or harm associated with PAAPs in terms of the number of participants requiring an ED visit or hospitalisation for an exacerbation (odds ratio (OR) 0.75, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.45 to 1.24; 1385 participants; five studies; lowquality evidence), change from baseline in asthma symptoms (mean difference (MD) -0.16, 95% CI -0.25 to - 0.07; 141 participants; one study; low-quality evidence) or the number of serious adverse events, including death (OR 3.26, 95% CI 0.33 to 32.21; 125 participants; one study; very low-quality evidence). Data revealed a statistically significant improvement in quality of life scores for those receiving PAAP compared with no PAAP (MD 0.18, 95% CI 0.05 to 0.30; 441 participants; three studies; low-quality evidence), but this was below the threshold for a minimum clinically important difference (MCID). Results also showed no clear benefit or harm associated with PAAPs on the number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring oral corticosteroids (OR 1.45, 95% CI 0.84 to 2.48; 1136 participants; three studies; very low-quality evidence) nor on respiratory function (change from baseline forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV₁): MD -0.04 L, 95% CI -0.25L to 0.17 L; 392 participants; three studies; low-quality evidence). In one study, PAAPs were associated with significantly fewer days lost from work or study (MD -6.20, 95% CI -7.32 to - 5.08; 74 participants; low-quality evidence).

PAAP plus education compared with education alone

Results showed no clear benefit or harm associated with adding a PAAP to education in terms of the number of participants requiring an ED visit or hospitalisation for an exacerbation (OR 1.08, 95% CI 0.27 to 4.32; 70 participants; one study; very low-quality evidence), change from baseline in asthma symptoms (MD -0.10, 95% CI -0.54 to 0.34; 70 participants; one study; low-quality evidence), change in quality of life scores from baseline (MD 0.13, 95% CI -0.13 to 0.39; 174 participants; one study; low-quality evidence) and number of participants requiring oral corticosteroids for an exacerbation (OR 0.28, 95% CI 0.07 to 1.12; 70 participants; one study; very low-quality evidence). No studies reported serious adverse events, respiratory function or days lost from work or study.

Authors' conclusions

Analysis of available studies was limited by variable reporting of primary and secondary outcomes; therefore, it is difficult to draw firm conclusions related to the effectiveness of PAAPs in the management of adult asthma. We found no evidence from randomised controlled trials of additional benefit or harm associated with use of PAAP versus no PAAP, or PAAP plus education versus education alone, but we considered the quality of the evidence to be low or very low, meaning that we cannot be confident in the magnitude or direction of reported treatment effects. In the context of this caveat, we found no observable effect on the primary outcomes of hospital attendance with an asthma exacerbation, asthma symptom scores or adverse events. We recommend further research with a particular focus on key patient-relevant outcomes, including exacerbation frequency and quality of life, in a broad spectrum of adults, including those over 60 years of age.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Written and personalised action plans to help adults manage their asthma

Review question

People with asthma may be given a written personalised action plan for managing their asthma. This plan provides information on which medicines they should take and when. Other people may be given education on how they should look after their asthma. This review set out to see if using a plan on its own or with education helps improve outcomes for people with asthma.

Background

Asthma is a disease that affects the lungs, which can make it difficult for people to breathe. Some people can manage their asthma very well, and it does not affect them very much, but for other people, asthma can change and sometimes can get worse very quickly and often. When this happens, people may go to see their doctor or may go to the hospital. When their asthma gets worse, people can take medicines or can change the amount of medicine they take to make their asthma better. To know when and how they should change their medicines, adults with asthma can be given a written plan that is designed just for them. This is called a personalised asthma action plan (PAAP). The PAAP will tell people when they need to see their doctor and may include education on how they should manage their asthma.

Study characteristics

We searched for studies up to September 2016. We found 15 studies that provided the information we were looking for in conducting this review. A total of 3062 people had taken part in these studies; 2602 people took part in 11 studies looking at PAAP versus no PAAP, and 460 people were included in four studies looking at PAAP and education versus just education. Fourteen studies lasted six months or longer. The average age of people in these studies ranged from 22 to 49 years. Asthma severity ranged from mild to severe. We were able to use data from 10 of these 15 studies to inform our findings.

Key results

<u>PAAP alone compared with no PAAP</u>: People using a PAAP did not show any difference (good or bad) in terms of having to go to the hospital because their asthma worsened compared with people not using a PAAP. This result was the same for changes in asthma symptom scores and number of deaths due to asthma. People with a PAAP showed no improvement in their quality of life compared with those without a PAAP, but the difference was not large enough to be meaningful.

<u>PAAP plus education compared with education alone</u>: Review authors found no real difference - good or bad - between people using a PAAP and education and those just receiving education. This finding was the same for all outcomes, that is, having to go to the hospital because their asthma worsened and changes in symptom scores and quality of life.

Quality of the evidence

We rated the quality of the 15 included studies as low or very low because the few studies included in this review had problems with study design, including how to enrol people into the study and how to handle missing data for some people. Also, studies had problems with how outcome data for those who did not finish the study should be managed. This means that as future studies are completed and added to future versions of this review, the findings of the review may change.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS FOR THE MAIN COMPARISON [Explanation]

PAAP compared with no PAAP for adults with asthma

Patient or population: adults with asthma

Setting: primary care, secondary care, tertiary care, community Intervention: PAAP

Comparison: no PAAP

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute ef	fects* (95% CI)	Relative effect (95% Cl)	Number of participants (studies)	Quality of the evidence (GRADE)	Comments
	Risk with no PAAP	Risk with PAAP				
Exacerbation requiring ED or hospitalisation. Follow-up: range 14 weeks to 6 months.	82 per 1000.	63 per 1000 (39 to 100)	OR 0.75 (0.45 to 1.24)	1385 (5 RCTs)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW ^a	No clear benefit or harm of a PAAP (low-quality evidence).
Asthma control, change from baseline in ACQ.	Mean asthma control, change from baseline in ACQ was -0.29.	MD 0.16 lower (0.25 lower to 0.07 lower)	-	141 (1 RCT)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW [∌]	No clear benefit or harm of a PAAP (low-qual- ity evidence); MCID for ACQ was 0.5
Serious adverse events (including deaths).	16 per 1000.	49 per 1000 (5 to 538)	OR 3.26 (0.33 to 32.21)	125 (1 RCT)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ VERY LOW ^c	No clear benefit or harm of a PAAP (very low- quality evidence)
Quality of life, change from baseline in AQLQ.	Mean quality of life, changefrom baseline in AQLQ ranged from 0.1 to 0.91	MD 0.18 higher (0.05 higher to 0.3 higher)	-	441 (3 RCTs)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW ^d	Mean between-group difference in improve- ment from baseline did not exceed the mini- mum clinically impor- tant difference (0.5 for AQLQ) and is unlikely to be clinically relevant

4

Exacerbation requiring OCS.	306 per 1000.	390 per 1000 (270 to 523)	OR 1.45 (0.84 to 2.48)	1136 (3 RCTs)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ VERY LOW ^e	No clear benefit or harm of a PAAP (low-quality evidence).
Lung function, change from baseline in FEV_1 (L).	Mean lung function, change from baseline in FEV ₁ (L) was 0 L.	MD 0.04 L lower (0.25 lower to 0.17 higher)		392 (3 RCTs)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW∮	No clear benefit or harm of a PAAP (low-quality evidence).
Days lost from work or study.	Mean days lost from work or study was 0.	MD 6.2 lower (7.32 lower to 5.08 lower)	-	74 (1 RCT)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW ^g	PAAP was associated with significantly fewer days lost from work or study

*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% confidence interval) is based on assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

ACQ, Asthma Control Questionnaire; AQLQ, Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire; CI, confidence interval; ED, emergency department; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in 1 second; GRADE, Grades of Recommendation, Assessment, Development and Evaluation Working Group; HR, hazard ratio; MCID, minimum clinically important difference; MD, mean difference; OCS, oral corticosteroid; OR, odds ratio; PAAP, personalised asthma action plan; RCT, randomised controlled trial; RR, risk ratio

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence.

High quality: We are very confident that the true effect lies close to the estimate of effect.

Moderate quality: We are moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of effect but may be substantially different. Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect

^aThe quality of the evidence was downgraded once for risk of bias (3/5 studies at risk of attrition bias and baseline imbalance in morbidity reported by Hoskins (weight 48.8%)) and once for imprecision (small number of total events; insufficient sample size (optimal size > 4 K) and Cl including null effect and chance of appreciable benefit).

^bThe quality of the evidence was downgraded once for risk of bias (high risk of performance, detection and attrition bias) and once for indirectness (based on only one study, thus reducing generalisability).

^cThe quality of the evidence was downgraded once for risk of bias (attrition bias), once for imprecision (small number of events, insufficient sample size and CI including null effect and appreciable risk of harm) and once for indirectness (single study limiting generalisability).

^dThe quality of the evidence was downgraded twice for risk of bias (performance, detection and attrition bias).

^eThe quality of the evidence was downgraded twice for risk of bias (attrition bias and baseline imbalance in morbidity reported by Hoskins (weight 54.9%); high risk of other bias based on reporting error in Thoonen 2001) and once for imprecision (Cl including null effect and chance of appreciable benefit).

 f The quality of the evidence was downgraded once for risk of detection bias and attrition bias) and once for inconsistency (opposite direction of effect observed in one study; heterogeneity $l^{2} = 51\%$).

⁸The quality of the evidence was downgraded twice for indirectness (single study limiting generalisability; study performed in tertiary care setting in Serbia).

•

BACKGROUND

Description of the condition

Asthma is a common respiratory condition characterised by airway inflammation and oedema, bronchoconstriction and airflow limitation. World Health Organization (WHO) estimates suggest that up to 334 million people are affected worldwide, with the majority of affected people living in low- and middle-income countries (Global Asthma Report 2014); the total burden may be greater than reported owing to the high prevalence of asthma in countries that lack adequate reporting mechanisms. The economic burden of asthma is considerable, with direct treatment costs and indirect costs of lost productivity among the highest for non-communicable diseases (Global Asthma Report 2014). Symptoms including cough and breathlessness may be intermittent or persistent (BTS/SIGN 2016). Triggers may be allergic (e.g. pollen, animal dander, dust mite) or non-allergic (e.g. exercise, smoking, cold air, smoke from fires in confined living spaces). The disease may be characterised by repeated exacerbations requiring a change to normal maintenance therapy. Treatment of people with asthma includes avoidance of potential triggers (when possible), use of inhaled corticosteroids (ICSs) and leukotriene receptor antagonists (LTRAs) to reduce airway inflammation and use of inhaled long-acting beta2-agonists (LABAs), short-acting beta2-agonists (SABAs) and anticholinergic bronchodilators (i.e. long-acting muscarinic antagonists (LAMAs)) to relieve airflow limitation (BTS/SIGN 2016; GINA 2016; NICE 2007; NICE 2013). Exacerbations may require the addition of oral or parenteral steroids. People with severe asthma may also benefit from immunomodulatory therapy targeted to key mediators of allergic airway inflammation, including immunoglobulin E (IgE) (Normansell 2014). Goals of asthma treatment include total control of daytime and nocturnal symptoms, normal exercise and functional capacity and prevention of exacerbations (GINA 2016). It is clear from studies including the national review of UK asthma deaths (NRAD 2014) that there remains widespread misunderstanding of appropriate asthma treatment on the part of both patients and healthcare professionals; this puts people at risk of potentially avoidable adverse outcomes. A key recommendation for enhancing asthma care includes empowering all individuals to take control of their own condition and equipping them to deal with deteriorating symptoms early and appropriately (BTS/SIGN 2016).

Therefore, an important concept in asthma management is supported self-management; a personalised asthma action plan (PAAP) is a potentially important component of that support (Pearce 2016). This plan should detail the person's baseline characteristics, including measures of control (e.g. peak expiratory flow (PEF) and/or symptoms, and should state the agreed maintenance medication. Such plans should also provide clear instruction on how a person should respond to increasing symptoms, with the aim of improving overall asthma control and minimising the risk of exacerbations.

Description of the intervention

Historically, asthma action plans have been referred to by various terms including written action plans, individualised action plans and self-management action plans (Bhogal 2006). As opposed to a discrete intervention (Toelle 2011), PAAPs are considered an essential component of multi-faceted self-management education (Bhogal 2006; BTS/SIGN 2016; GINA 2016; NICE 2013). Although the format and design of action plans may vary (Charlton 1990; D'Souza 1996; Ducharme 2008; Jenkinson 1988; Kristiansen 2012; Marcano Belisario 2013; Turner 1998), they are inherently similar in that they convey individualised selfmanagement instructions to enable people to both attain control of asthma and regain control in the event of an acute exacerbation (Bhogal 2006). For adults, PAAPs may be based on symptoms, on peak flow monitoring or on both, whereas symptom-based plans generally are preferable for children (BTS/SIGN 2016). Typically, content includes objective cues to promote early detection of deteriorating asthma symptoms, medications prescribed and action to take in the event of an acute episode, with particular reference to step-up and step-down therapy, along with health service access (Gibson 2004; Holt 2004; Partridge 2004; Toelle 2011). In principle, individuals are not passive recipients of PAAPs (NICE 2013), as a participatory process is intended to maximise engagement and ensure tailoring of the plan to a person's experience of asthma (Bauman 2003; Gibson 1995; Lahdensuo 1999; Ring 2011). PAAPs should be firmly embedded within the regular review process (BTS/SIGN 2016) to record agreements made between clinician and patient. The modifiable nature of PAAPs is intended to avoid 'prescribing' of static care plans and to ensure the co-production of contemporary self-care advice in the context of the individual (Douglas 2002). In the present review, we will focus on written PAAPs.

How the intervention might work

PAAPs primarily serve to promote self-management of asthma by reminding people of their treatment plan and offering the following directives: which triggers to avoid, when to increase treatment, how to increase treatment, how long to increase treatment and when to seek medical help (Gibson 2004). By promoting and increasing self-management of asthma, PAAPs ultimately aim to improve a person's overall control of his or her asthma symptoms. PAAPs also function as an important communication tool for patients and healthcare professionals, representing both a record and a reminder of discussions between patient and clinician (Bhogal 2006; Welsh 2011). They are individualised, enabling the underlying nature of the person's asthma to be taken into consideration and reviewed on at least an annual basis (BTS/SIGN 2016).

Why it is important to do this review

The national review of UK asthma deaths highlighted that there remain significant levels of avoidable morbidity (e.g. exacerbations requiring oral steroids or admission to hospital) and death from asthma (NRAD 2014). PAAPs are associated with better asthma control in that they help reduce the risk of an exacerbation; for people who have had a recent acute exacerbation resulting in admission to hospital, PAAPs may reduce re-admission rates (NICE 2013). Although both the Global Initiative for Asthma (GINA) (GINA 2016) and British Thoracic Society (BTS)/Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN) (BTS/SIGN 2016) guidelines recommend that people are offered self-management education, which should include a written PAAP, these recommendations are based on evidence from over a decade ago (Gibson 2004). Moreover, BTS/SIGN guidelines identify gaps in the evidence on which these guidelines were based. For example, data are insufficient for evaluation of the effectiveness of certain specific components of written PAAPs related to corticosteroid use (BTS/SIGN 2016). Furthermore, debate continues as to the effectiveness of written PAAPs in specific clinical settings (Khan 2014; Sheares 2015a), or when used alone or alongside education on self-management (Toelle 2011). Therefore, it is important that evidence for the effectiveness of PAAPs is re-evaluated systematically to ensure that guidelines accurately reflect an up-to-date evidence base. As PAAPs represent one component of multi-faceted self-management education, and given that provision of health education generally represents a significant cost for hospitals and clinics, it is important to confirm the effectiveness of PAAPs plus education to ensure efficient use of limited resources.

OBJECTIVES

To evaluate the effectiveness of PAAPs used alone or in combination with education, for patient-reported outcomes, resource use and safety among adults with asthma.

METHODS

(for details, see Types of interventions). We included studies reported as full text or published as abstract only and unpublished data.

Types of participants

We included adults (aged 18 years or older) with asthma of any severity. We required that the diagnosis of asthma be determined by a clinician in accordance with validated national or international guidelines (e.g. BTS/SIGN 2016; GINA 2016). We required that studies that did not cite a specific guideline for diagnostic purposes must provide adequate information to allow diagnosis by review authors as per one of the validated guidelines. We excluded participants with other respiratory comorbidities (e.g. bronchiectasis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease). If a study included only a subset of relevant participants, we included that study only if study authors could provide disaggregated data for participants who meet review inclusion criteria.

Types of interventions

We noted significant variability in the content and format of action plans (MacGillivray 2014). We defined a PAAP as any written plan that enables people with asthma (or their carers) to recognise when symptoms are worse, and that sets out actions to be taken if asthma control should deteriorate. As per GINA 2016 guidelines, we required that PAAPs must include specific instructions for patients (or their carers) regarding changes to reliever and controller medications, ways that oral corticosteroids (OCSs) should be used if needed and when and how healthcare services can be accessed (GINA 2016). Thresholds for action as defined in these plans could be based on symptoms or on peak flow. We assessed the following comparisons.

1. PAAP alone versus no PAAP.

2. PAAP plus education intervention (defined per GINA 2016 guidelines) versus education intervention alone.

Types of outcome measures

Primary outcomes

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

We included parallel randomised controlled trials (RCTs), both blinded and unblinded, of any duration evaluating written PAAPs 1. Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation

- 2. Asthma symptom scores* (measured on a validated scale,
- e.g. Asthma Control Questionnaire)
- 3. Adverse events (all-cause)

We selected the primary outcomes to represent an important measure of resource use, patient-reported outcomes and safety.

Secondary outcomes

1. Quality of life (QoL)* (measured on a validated scale, e.g. Asthma QoL Questionnaire)

2. Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring systemic corticosteroids

3. Measure of respiratory function: forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV₁) or PEF

4. Days lost from work or study

Reporting one or more of the outcomes listed above was not an inclusion criterion for this review.

Search methods for identification of studies

Electronic searches

We identified trials from the Cochrane Airways Trials Register, which is maintained by the Information Specialist for the Group. The Cochrane Airways Trials Register contains studies identified from several sources.

1. Monthly searches of the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL), through the Cochrane Register of Studies Online (crso.cochrane.org).

2. Weekly searches of MEDLINE Ovid SP (1946 to date).

3. Weekly searches of Embase Ovid SP (1974 to date).

4. Monthly searches of PsycINFO Ovid SP.

5. Monthly searches of the Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL) EBSCO.

6. Monthly searches of the Allied and Complementary Medicine Database (AMED) EBSCO.

7. Handsearches of the proceedings of major respiratory conferences.

Studies contained in the Trials Register are identified through search strategies based on the scope of Cochrane Airways. We have provided details of these strategies, as well as a list of handsearched conference proceedings, in Appendix 1. See Appendix 2 for search terms used to identify studies for this review.

We searched the following trials registries.

1. US National Institutes of Health Ongoing Trials Register ClinicalTrials.gov (www.clinicaltrials.gov).

2. World Health Organization International Clinical Trials Registry Platform (apps.who.int/trialsearch).

We searched the Cochrane Airways Trials Register and additional sources from their inception to 14 September 2016 with no restriction on language of publication.

Searching other resources

We checked reference lists of all primary studies and review articles for additional references. We searched relevant manufacturers' websites for trial information. We searched for errata or retractions from included studies published in full text on PubMed (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed) on 7 December 2016.

Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

Two review authors (TG, AR or DE) independently screened titles and abstracts of all studies identified for potential inclusion as a result of the search, and coded them as 'retrieve' (eligible or potentially eligible/unclear) or 'do not retrieve'. We retrieved fulltext study reports/publications; two review authors (TG, AR, CM or DE) independently screened the full text and identified studies for inclusion. We identified and recorded reasons for exclusion of ineligible studies. We resolved disagreements through discussion or, if required, through consultation with a third review author. We identified and excluded duplicates and collated multiple reports of the same study so that each study, rather than each report, was the unit of interest in the review. We recorded the selection process in sufficient detail to complete a PRISMA (Prefered Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses) flow diagram and a Characteristics of excluded studies table.

Data extraction and management

We used a data collection form for study characteristics and outcome data that was piloted on at least one study in the review. Two review authors (AR, DE or CM) independently extracted the following study characteristics from each of the included studies.

1. Methods: study design, total duration of study, details of any 'run-in' period, number of study centres and locations, study setting, withdrawals and date of study.

2. Participants: number, mean age, age range, gender, severity of condition, diagnostic criteria, baseline lung function, smoking history, inclusion criteria and exclusion criteria.

3. Interventions: intervention, comparison, concomitant medications and excluded medications.

4. Outcomes: primary and secondary outcomes specified and collected and time points reported.

5. Notes: funding for trial and notable conflicts of interest of trial authors.

Two review authors (AR, DE, CM or TG) independently extracted outcome data from each of the included studies. We noted in the Characteristics of included studies table if outcome data were not reported in a useable way. We resolved disagreements by consensus or by consultation with a third review author. One review author (DE) transferred data into Review Manager 5 (RevMan 2014). We double-checked that data were entered correctly by comparing data presented in the systematic review against the study reports. A second review author (CM) performed a spot-check of study characteristics against the trial report for accuracy.

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright $\textcircled{\sc c}$ 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

Two review authors (AR, CM, DE or TG) independently assessed the risk of bias for each study using the criteria outlined in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). We resolved disagreements by discussion or by consultation with a third review author. We assessed risk of bias according to the following domains.

- 1. Random sequence generation.
- 2. Allocation concealment.
- 3. Blinding of participants and personnel.
- 4. Blinding of outcome assessment.
- 5. Incomplete outcome data.
- 6. Selective outcome reporting.
- 7. Other bias.

We graded each potential source of bias as high, low or unclear and provided a quote from the study report together with a justification for our judgement in the 'Risk of bias' table. We summarised risk of bias judgements across different studies for each of the domains listed. We considered blinding separately for different key outcomes when necessary (e.g. for unblinded outcome assessment, risk of bias for all-cause mortality may be very different from a participant-reported pain scale). When information on risk of bias was related to unpublished data or to correspondence with a trialist, we noted this in the 'Risk of bias' table.

When considering treatment effects, we took into account the risk of bias for studies that contributed to those outcomes.

Assessment of bias in conducting the systematic review

We conducted the review according to the published protocol and reported deviations from it in the Differences between protocol and review section of the systematic review.

Measures of treatment effect

We analysed dichotomous data as odds ratios and as 95% confidence intervals (CIs). We analysed continuous data as mean differences and 95% CIs. We entered data presented as a scale with a consistent direction of effect. We used change from baseline scores when possible.

We undertook meta-analyses only when this was meaningful (i.e. if treatments, participants and the underlying clinical question were similar enough for pooling to make sense).

We provided a narrative description of skewed data reported as medians and interquartile ranges.

When multiple trial arms were reported in a single trial, we included only the relevant arms. If two comparisons (e.g. intervention A vs placebo and intervention B vs placebo) were combined in the same meta-analysis, we halved the control group to avoid double-counting. If trials reported outcomes at multiple time points, we used the end of treatment time point.

Unit of analysis issues

For dichotomous outcomes, we used participants, rather than events, as the unit of analysis (i.e. number of participants admitted to hospital at least once rather than number of admissions per participant).

Dealing with missing data

We contacted investigators or study sponsors to verify key study characteristics and to obtain missing numerical outcome data when possible (e.g. when a study was identified as abstract only). When this was not possible, and when missing data were thought to introduce serious bias, we explored the impact of including such studies in the overall assessment of results by performing a sensitivity analysis.

Assessment of heterogeneity

We used the I² statistic to measure heterogeneity among the trials in each analysis. If we identified substantial heterogeneity (i.e. $I^2 >$ 50%), we reported this and explored possible causes by performing prespecified subgroup analysis.

Assessment of reporting biases

If we were able to pool 10 or more trials, we planned to create and examine a funnel plot to explore possible small study and publication biases.

Data synthesis

We used a random-effects model for all analyses, as we expected variation in effects due to differences in study populations and methods. We performed sensitivity analyses using a fixed-effect model.

'Summary of findings' table

We created a 'Summary of findings' table using data from all seven outcomes. We used the five GRADE considerations (study limitations, consistency of effect, imprecision, indirectness and publication bias) to assess the quality of a body of evidence as it relates to studies that contributed data to the meta-analyses for prespecified outcomes. We used methods and recommendations as described in Section 8.5 and Chapter 12 of the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* and used GRADEpro software (Higgins 2011). We justified all decisions to downgrade or upgrade the quality of studies by using footnotes, and we made comments to aid the reader's understanding of the review when necessary.

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

When possible, we planned to carry out the following subgroup analyses for the primary outcomes.

1. People with recent unscheduled hospitalisation versus people without.

2. Symptom-based versus peak flow-based PAAPs.

3. Use of single inhaler therapy (e.g. a single inhaler

containing LABA plus ICS used for both prevention and relief of symptoms).

4. Treatment instructions individualised* using OCS only versus not individualised by OCS only.

5. Treatment instructions individualised* using ICS versus not individualised by ICS.

6. Treatment instructions individualised* using participantspecific triggers versus not individualised by participant-specific triggers.

7. Format of concurrent self-management education (if applicable; e.g. subanalysis of the duration, format or frequency of education).

8. Provider of self-management education (e.g. physician-led vs nurse-led education).

*Individualisation of action plans was determined based on whether plan templates include blank text boxes for participantspecific asthma treatment instructions or asthma trigger details (MacGillivray 2014).

We used the formal test for subgroup interactions provided in Review Manager 5 (RevMan 2014).

Sensitivity analysis

We planned to carry out sensitivity analyses while excluding the following.

1. Unpublished data (i.e. no peer-reviewed full-text paper available).

2. Studies at high risk of bias for blinding.

RESULTS

Description of studies

We have reported details of included studies in the Characteristics of included studies table and have provided a list of excluded studies (with reasons for exclusion) in the Characteristics of excluded studies table.

Results of the search

Through searches of databases, we identified 1094 references (Figure 1). After screening titles and abstracts, we excluded 998 references and sought full-text copies for the remaining 96 references describing 78 studies. Of these, we excluded 66 full-text articles describing 60 studies (see Excluded studies). The remaining 30 articles reported findings from the 18 studies included in this review (15 included studies, 2 ongoing studies, 1 study awaiting classification). We last updated all searches on 14 September 2016.





Included studies

We included in the review 15 studies described in 27 articles. Four of these studies are reported in multiple articles. Thus, for example, three additional articles describe the study reported in Evans 2005. These 15 included studies randomised a total of 3062 participants (PAAP vs no PAAP: n = 2602 participants; PAAP plus education vs education alone: n = 460). Eleven studies were relevant to the first comparison (PAAP vs no PAAP); eight studies contributed data to the analyses (Ayres 1996; Cowie 1997; Sheares 2015; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Milenkovic 2007; Nokela 2010; Thoonen 2001), and three provided no data of relevance to this review (Baldwin 1995; Griffiths 2004; Wang 2004). We received a communication just before submission indicating that relevant data from Griffiths 2004 are now available; if successfully sourced, we will include these data in a subsequent update of the review. Four studies were relevant to the second comparison (PAAP plus education vs education alone); two studies contributed data to the analyses (Charrois 2006; Klein 1998), and two provided no data of relevance to this review (McArdle 1997; Sangha 2004).

Methods

Most (11) included studies were parallel-group randomised controlled trials; four were cluster randomised trials for which the primary care centre, rather than the participant, was the unit of randomisation (Griffiths 2004; Hoskins 1996; Nokela 2010; Thoonen 2001). Fourteen of the fifteen included studies were of six months' duration or longer (range six months to two years), and one study had a duration of 14 weeks (Nokela 2010). Most trials did not blind participants or personnel to treatment allocation, although blinding is not feasible with this intervention, and assessor blinding was clearly reported in only two trials (Cowie 1997; Jones 1995). Studies were based in primary care (n = 7; Baldwin 1995; Charrois 2006; Griffiths 2004; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Nokela 2010; Thoonen 2001), secondary care (n = 3; Cowie 1997; McArdle 1997; Sheares 2015), tertiary care (n = 3; Klein 1998; Milenkovic 2007; Wang 2004) or both primary and secondary care (Ayres 1996), or study setting was not reported (Sangha 2004). Trials were conducted in eight countries including UK (Ayres 1996; Baldwin 1995; Griffiths 2004; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995), USA (Sheares 2015), Canada (Charrois 2006; Cowie 1997), the Netherlands (Klein 1998; Thoonen 2001), Serbia (Milenkovic 2007), Hong Kong (Wang 2004), Australia (McArdle 1997) and Sweden (Nokela 2010), or study location was not reported (Sangha 2004).

Participants

We included studies that recruited adults aged 18 years of age and older, or from which data for the adult population could be obtained (Sheares 2015). Individual studies rarely reported the age range of participants, but mean participant age ranged from 22 (Griffiths 2004) to 49 years (Milenkovie 2007), when reported. Review authors classified asthma severity using a range of definitions across the included studies and assigned participants across the spectrum from mild to severe/high risk. Concomitant medications were infrequently reported.

Interventions

PAAP versus no PAAP

Nine studies assessed PAAPs that had components based on peak flow (Ayres 1996; Baldwin 1995; Cowie 1997; Griffiths 2004; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Milenković 2007; Sheares 2015; Thoonen 2001), one study assessed a PAAP based on symptoms alone (Nokela 2010) and it was not possible to determine the nature of the PAAP for one study that was reported only as an abstract (Wang 2004).

PAAP plus education versus education alone

Three studies assessed PAAPs that had components based on peak flow (Klein 1998; McArdle 1997; Sangha 2004), and the remaining study (Charrois 2006) did not report the nature of the PAAP. Educational components comprised 'generalised asthma education' (McArdle 1997); three consecutive weekly 90-minute sessions provided by a specially trained asthma nurse covering the pathophysiology of asthma, the role and side effects of medication, allergic and non-allergic triggers and symptoms indicating an impending exacerbation (Klein 1998); a 45-minute discussion with visual aids provided by the treating physician on the topic of asthma pathophysiology (Sangha 2004); and an educational component on the topic of 'all asthma medications' (Charrois 2006).

Outcomes

Outcomes were not consistently reported across trials. Five studies that met the review inclusion criteria did not report relevant outcomes (Baldwin 1995; Griffiths 2004; McArdle 1997; Sangha 2004; Wang 2004); when it was reasonable that relevant data may have been collected, we requested data from the trial authors (Griffiths 2004; McArdle 1997; Sangha 2004; Wang 2004); in all cases but one (Griffiths 2004), study authors were not able to provide additional data or we received no response. For the primary outcomes, six studies reported the proportion of participants who

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

experienced an exacerbation requiring an emergency department visit or hospitalisation (Ayres 1996; Charrois 2006; Cowie 1997; Hoskins 1996; Milenković 2007; Nokela 2010); two studies reported asthma control measured on a validated scale (Charrois 2006; Nokela 2010); and two studies reported serious adverse effects (Ayres 1996; Hoskins 1996). For the secondary outcomes, four studies reported quality of life using the Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire (Klein 1998; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015; Thoonen 2001); four studies reported the number of participants who experienced an exacerbation requiring treatment with OCSs (Charrois 2006; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Thoonen 2001); four studies reported various measures of lung function (Ayres 1996; Jones 1995; Milenković 2007; Thoonen 2001); and one study reported days lost from work or study (Milenković 2007).

Excluded studies

We excluded 66 full-text articles related to 60 studies. We attributed the high number of exclusions at full-text evaluation to the fact that many abstracts/titles alluded to self-management programmes, but without consulting the full-text reports, it was difficult for review authors to ascertain whether these studies included a PAAP. Of the 60 excluded studies, 29 did not include our selected comparator (PAAP + education, or no PAAP and no education), 22 did not fulfil our definition of the intervention, six used a study design that did not meet our inclusion criteria (i.e. non-randomised or pseudo-randomised) and three did not meet our population criteria (i.e. children only). We have provided additional details in the Characteristics of excluded studies table.

Risk of bias in included studies

We have presented details of the risk of bias associated with each study along with supporting evidence in the Characteristics of included studies tables. Figure 2 presents a summary of risk of bias judgements according to study and domain, and Figure 3 depicts the risk of bias for each domain (see also following subsections) across all included studies.



Figure 2. Risk of bias summary: review authors' judgements about each risk of bias item for each included study.





Allocation

All studies had low or unknown risk of selection bias. Six of the 15 included studies were associated with low risk of bias for random sequence generation (Charrois 2006; Cowie 1997; Griffiths 2004; Hoskins 1996; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015), but the remaining studies provided insufficient information. Four studies were associated with low risk of bias in the allocation concealment process (Charrois 2006; Cowie 1997; Klein 1998; Sheares 2015) but the remaining studies did not provide sufficient information to inform a rating. We considered no studies to be at high risk of selection bias.

Blinding

We considered all included studies to be at high risk of performance bias, but this was not a consequence of poor design, as blinding of participants and personnel was not feasible for this intervention. Performance-related outcome measures, such as peak flow, asthma control and quality of life, may have been susceptible to detection bias. Outcomes such as exacerbations and serious adverse events were less likely to be influenced by participants' or investigators' knowledge of the intervention. We considered two trials that blinded outcome assessment to be at low risk of potential detection bias (Cowie 1997; Griffiths 2004); eight studies provided insufficient information (detection bias unknown), and we considered the remaining five studies to be at high risk of detection bias (Ayres 1996; Baldwin 1995; Hoskins 1996; Nokela 2010; Thoonen 2001).

Incomplete outcome data

Seven studies had low risk of attrition bias; three others provided insufficient information and we judged their risk of bias as unknown. Five studies had high risk of attrition bias owing to incomplete outcome data (Ayres 1996; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015).

Selective reporting

Three studies were at low risk of reporting bias (Charrois 2006; Klein 1998; Sheares 2015). A publicly provided protocol was not available for most studies, resulting in a judgement of 'unknown' risk of reporting bias. We considered two studies to be at high risk of reporting bias (Cowie 1997; Jones 1995).

Other potential sources of bias

We considered three studies to be at high risk of 'other' bias. Pharmacist compliance with the intervention was poor in Charrois 2006. This meant that only three-quarters of the intervention group received a written asthma action plan (WAAP), and less than half of participants received education about WAAP at each pharmacy visit. Hoskins 1996 reported a between-group imbalance in morbidity at baseline. Although these investigators reported some outcome measures as changes from baseline, this was not the case for all outcomes, and the magnitude or direction of treatment effect may have been affected. Thoonen and colleagues noted that participants who received PAAPs were provided with an oral course of prednisolone, and that this prescription may have been incorrectly interpreted as evidence of use of prednisolone during an exacerbation; thus data on exacerbations requiring treatment with an OCS may overestimate the number of participants with an exacerbation requiring an OCS in the PAAP group compared with the control group (Thoonen 2001). We considered three studies to have unknown risk of 'other' bias because it was not clear whether imbalance in baseline characteristics between groups would affect outcomes (Griffiths 2004; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015). We considered the remaining included studies to have low risk of 'other' bias.

Effects of interventions

See: Summary of findings for the main comparison PAAP compared with no PAAP for adults with asthma; Summary of findings 2 PAAP plus education compared with education alone for adults with asthma

PAAP versus no **PAAP**

Primary outcomes

Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation

Five studies involving 1385 participants found no statistically significant difference in the number of exacerbations requiring an emergency department (ED) visit or hospitalisation between those participants receiving PAAP and those not receiving PAAP (odds ratio (OR) 0.75, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.45 to 1.24) (Analysis 1.1). Among those who used a PAAP (vs no PAAP), we estimated that 19 fewer people per 1000 would have an exacerbation requiring an ED visit/hospitalisation, but confidence intervals ranged from 43 fewer to 18 more. We observed a low level of heterogeneity for this outcome ($I^2 = 17\%$). Three studies measured this outcome at six months, and the remaining two studies measured this outcome at three months and 12 months. The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (3/5 studies at risk of attrition bias and baseline imbalance in morbidity as reported by Hoskins 1996 (weight 48.8%) and once for imprecision (small total number of events; sample size insufficient (optimal size > 4K) and confidence intervals include null effect and chance of appreciable benefit).

Asthma symptom scores

One study of 141 participants assessed change from baseline on the Asthma Control Questionnaire and reported a mean difference (MD) of -0.16 (95% CI -0.25 to -0.07) (Analysis 1.2). The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (high risk of performance, detection and attrition bias) and once for indirectness (based on only one study, therefore limiting generalisability).

Serious adverse events (including death)

Two studies contributed data on serious adverse events (SAEs), including deaths (Ayres 1996; Hoskins 1996). However, the SAEs reported in Hoskins 1996 comprised deaths that were considered unrelated to asthma. Therefore, we did not combine these events with data on SAEs from Ayres 1996. Results showed no statistically significant differences in SAEs between participants receiving a PAAP and those not receiving a PAAP (OR 3.26, 95% CI 0.33 to 32.21; 125 participants; one study) (Analysis 1.3). Among those who used a PAAP (vs no PAAP), we estimated that 33 more people per 1000 would have an SAE; confidence intervals ranged from 11 fewer to 522 more. We considered the quality of the evidence to be very low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (attrition bias), once for imprecision (few events, insufficient sample size and CI, including null effect and appreciable risk of harm) and once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study).

Secondary outcomes

Quality of life

We analysed data from three studies with 441 participants that assessed change in score from baseline on the Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire (AQLQ) and found statistically significant improvement in quality of life scores for those receiving a PAAP compared with those not receiving a PAAP (mean difference (MD) 0.18, 95% CI 0.05 to 0.30) (Analysis 1.4). However, the magnitude of the MD was lower than the established minimum clinically important difference (MCID 0.5) and is thus unlikely to be of clinical relevance. We noted a moderate level of heterogeneity (I² = 61%). Each study measured outcomes at a different time point, namely, three months, 12 months and 24 months post recruitment. The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it twice for risk of bias (performance, detection and attrition bias).

Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring systemic corticosteroids

We analysed data from three studies involving 1136 participants and found that use of PAAP had no significant effect on the number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring

oral systemic corticosteroids (OR 1.45, 95% CI 0.84 to 2.48) (Analysis 1.5). We observed a moderate level of heterogeneity (I 2 = 50%). We considered the quality of the evidence to be very low, as we had downgraded it twice for risk of bias (attrition bias and baseline imbalance in morbidity as reported by Hoskins 1996 (weight 54.9%); other risk of bias based on a reporting error in the study reported by Thoonen 2001) and once for imprecision (CI including null effect and chance of appreciable benefit).

Measures of respiratory function

Results showed no statistically significant difference in change in FEV1 from baseline when groups receiving PAAP were compared with those not receiving PAAP (MD -0.04, 95% CI -0.25 to 0.17); we noted moderate heterogeneity ($I^2 = 50\%$) (Analysis 1.6). Three studies with a total of 392 participants assessed this outcome. The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (detection bias and attrition bias) and once for inconsistency (opposite direction of effect observed in one study). Data from two studies (146 participants) showed no statistically significant difference in the change from baseline of % predicted FEV₁ when the PAAP group was compared with the non-PAAP group (MD 0.40, 95% CI -6.05 to 6.85) (Analysis 1.7). Findings show no heterogeneity ($I^2 = 0\%$), and the quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (attrition and reporting bias) and once for inconsistency (opposite direction of effect).

One study of 72 participants assessed change from baseline in % predicted PEF and found no difference between the two groups (MD 1.20, 95% CI -5.67 to 8.07) (Analysis 1.8). The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (performance, attrition and reporting) and once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study).

Similarly, one study measured change from baseline in PEF among a total of 125 participants and found no difference between the group receiving PAAP and the group not receiving PAAP (MD -18.00, 95% CI -54.03 to 18.03) (Analysis 1.9). The quality of the evidence was very low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias (attrition bias), once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study) and once for imprecision (wide confidence intervals encompassing 72 L/min).

Days lost from work or study

One study counted days lost from work or study and found that the 37 participants receiving PAAP had a significant reduction in the number of days lost compared with the 37 participants who did not receive PAAP (MD -6.20, 95% CI -7.32 to -5.08) (Analysis 1.10). The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it twice for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study; study performed in tertiary care setting in Serbia).

Subgroup analyses

As per the protocol, we intended to perform prespecified subgroup analyses on the primary outcomes. The outcome 'number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation' was the only primary outcome for which a sufficient number of studies contributed data to permit subgroup analysis. The following subgroup analyses were not feasible because insufficient information was provided in published reports or reporting of key variables was inconsistent: people with recent unscheduled hospitalisation versus people without (information not reported by all contributing studies); symptom-based versus peak flow-based plans (all studies used peak flow-based plans or the type of plan was not reported); use of single-inhaler therapy (not reported by any included study); treatment instructions individualised using OCS/ICS/participant-specific triggers (inconsistently reported across included studies). The final two planned subgroup analyses (format of concurrent self-management education; provider of concurrent self-management education) were not relevant to this comparison.

Sensitivity analyses

The outcome 'number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation' was the only outcome with a sufficient number of contributing studies to permit the prespecified sensitivity analyses. However, no prespecified sensitivity analyses were feasible because unpublished data did not contribute to this outcome, all studies contributing data to this outcome were assessed as having high risk of performance bias and only one study was assessed as having low risk of detection bias (Cowie 1997).

PAAP plus education intervention (defined per GINA 2015 guidelines) versus education intervention alone

Primary outcomes

Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation

One study assessed exacerbations requiring an emergency department visit or hospitalisation and found no difference between the group receiving PAAP and group receiving education alone (OR 1.08, 95% CI 0.27 to 4.32; 70 participants; one study) (Analysis 2.1). For people who used a PAAP plus education (vs education alone), we estimated that 15 more people per 1000 would have an exacerbation requiring an emergency department visit/hospitalisation, but confidence intervals ranged from 176 fewer to 344 more. The quality of the evidence was very low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias ('other': participants did not receive

the intervention as planned), once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study) and once for imprecision (CI including null effect and risk of appreciable harm or benefit).

Asthma symptom scores

One study of 70 participants evaluated change in score on the Asthma Control Questionnaire from baseline and found no difference between the group receiving PAAP with an educational intervention and the group receiving education alone (MD -0.10, 95% CI -0.54 to 0.34; 70 participants; one study) (Analysis 2.2). The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias ('other': participants did not receive the intervention as planned) and once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study).

Serious adverse events (including death)

No studies reported data for this outcome.

Secondary outcomes

Quality of life

No difference was found in changes in score from baseline on the Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire between a group of 84 participants receiving PAAP and education and a group of 90 participants in the same study receiving education alone (MD 0.13, 95% CI -0.13 to 0.39; 174 participants; one study) (Analysis 2.3). The quality of the evidence was low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias ('performance bias) and once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study).

Number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring systemic corticosteroids

One study that assessed use of PAAP and education compared with education alone found no statistically significant differences between groups in terms of the number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring oral systemic corticosteroids (OR 0.28, 95% CI 0.07 to 1.12; 70 participants; one study) (Analysis 2.4). The quality of the evidence was very low, as we had downgraded it once for risk of bias ('other': participants did not receive the intervention as planned), once for indirectness (limited generalisability of single study) and once for imprecision (CI including null effect and risk of appreciable benefit).

Measures of respiratory function

No studies reported data for this outcome.

Days lost from work or study

No studies reported data for this outcome.

Subgroup and sensitivity analyses

For this comparison, the number of studies contributing data to any of the primary outcomes was insufficient to permit subgroup or sensitivity analyses.

ADDITIONAL SUMMARY OF FINDINGS [Explanation]

PAAP plus education compared with education alone for adults with asthma

Patient or population: adults with asthma Setting: Community, secondary care, tertiary care

Intervention: PAAP plus education

Comparison: education alone

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute ef	fects* (95% CI)	Relative effect (95% Cl)	Number of participants (studies)	Quality of the evidence (GRADE)	Comments
	Risk with education alone	Risk with PAAP plus education				
Exacerbation requiring ED or hospitalisation.	265 per 1000.	280 per 1000 (89 to 609)	OR 1.08 (0.27 to 4.32)	70 (1 RCT)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ VERY LOW ^a	No clear benefit or harm of PAAP plus educa- tion (very low-quality evidence). Risk with ed- ucation alone based on 12 months before study start
Asthma.control,change from baseline in ACQ score.	Mean asthma control, change from baseline in ACQ score was -0.29	MD 0.1 lower (0.54 lower to 0.34 higher)	-	70 (1 RCT)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW ^b	No clear benefit or harm of PAAP plus education (low-quality evidence). MCID for ACQ (0.5) not reached
Serious adverse events (including death).	Included studies reporte	ed no data for this outcon	ıe.			
Quality of life, change from baseline in AQLQ score.	Mean quality of life, changefrom baseline in AQLQ score was 0.3	MD 0.13 higher (0.13 lower to 0.39 higher)	-	174 (1 RCT)	⊕⊕⊖⊖ LOW ^c	No clear benefit or harm of PAAP plus education (low-quality evidence). MCID for AQLQ (0.5) not reached

Exacerbation requiring OCS.	324 per 1000.	118 per 1000 (32 to 349)	OR 0.28 (0.07 to 1.12)	70 (1 RCT)	⊕⊖⊖⊖ VERY LOW ^d	No clear benefit or harm of PAAP plus educa- tion (very low-quality evidence). Risk with ed- ucation alone based on 12 months before study start
Lung function.	Included studies re	ported no data for this ou	come.			
Days lost from work or study.	Included studies re	ported no data for this ou	come.			
ACQ, Asthma Control Q Assessment, Developme odds ratio; PAAP, perso GRADE Working Group g High quality: We are ver Moderate quality: We ar Low quality: Our confide Very low quality: We ha	uestionnaire; AQLQ, ent and Evaluation W nalised asthma actio grades of evidence. y confident that the re moderately confid ence in the effect est ve very little confident	Asthma Quality of Life Q orking Group; HR, hazard in plan; RCT, randomised true effect lies close to th ent in the effect estimate: imate is limited: The true nce in the effect estimate	uestionnaire; Cl, confide ratio; MCID, minimum cl controlled trial; RR, risk r e estimate of effect The true effect is likely effect may be substanti The true effect is likely	ence interval; ED, eme inically important diffe atio to be close to the esti ally different from the to be substantially dif	rgency department; GRADE erence; MD, mean differenc mate of effect but may be s estimate of effect. ferent from the estimate of	E, Grades of Recommendation, e; OCS, oral corticosteroid; OR, substantially different. effect
The quality of the evide planned), once for ind and risk of appreciable The quality of the evide planned) and once for in The quality of the evide educing generalisability The quality of the evide	nce was downgrade irectness (single stu e harm or benefit). Ince was downgrade directness (single stu nce was downgraded). Ince was downgrade	d once for risk of bias ('d udy reducing generalisabi d once for risk of bias ('d udy reducing generalisabi once for risk of bias ('d d once for risk of bias ('d	other': Participants did n ity) and once for impred other': Participants did n lity). formance bias) and once other': Participants did n	not receive the intervent cision (CI including nut not receive the intervent of for indirectness (sing not receive the intervent	ntion as II effect ntion as Ie study ntion as	

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

Of the 15 studies included in this review, 10 provided data relevant for analyses. Of these 10, eight studies compared a personalised asthma action plan (PAAP) versus no PAAP, and two studies compared PAAP plus education versus education alone. For both comparisons, our primary outcomes were the number of participants reporting at least one exacerbation requiring an emergency department visit or hospitalisation, change in asthma symptom scores and serious adverse events, including death. Secondary outcome measures were change in quality of life scores, number of exacerbations requiring oral corticosteroids, change in respiratory function tests and number of days lost from work or study.

PAAP versus no **PAAP**

Data on exacerbations requiring emergency department attendance or hospitalisation were available for five studies with 1385 participants. The meta-analysis did not show a statistically significant effect of the PAAP intervention on exacerbations, but this is not considered strong evidence of no effect, as follow-up measurement intervals were inconsistent (3 to 12 months), event frequencies were very low in three trials and overall methodological quality was relatively low.

Data from a validated asthma symptom score was available from only one study with 141 participants, which reported a statistically significant mean difference (MD) of -0.16 (95% confidence interval (CI) -0.25 to -0.07) in scores from the Asthma Control Questionnaire, although this is below the 0.5 threshold for a minimum clinically important difference and we considered the overall quality of the evidence to be low.

Adverse events data were available from two studies with 441 participants, but we excluded one from the analyses, as reported deaths were not asthma related (Hoskins 1996). Results showed no significant difference in serious adverse events reported in Ayres 1996, but this finding was based on a very low event frequency (four), making it difficult for review authors to draw firm conclusions.

Three studies contributed data on quality of life from the Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire (AQLQ). PAAP was associated with a statistically significant improvement in quality of life, but the mean difference in score of 0.18 was below the minimum threshold of 0.5 considered clinically relevant (low-quality evidence). Three studies contributed data on exacerbations requiring oral corticosteroids, but the effect was not statistically significant (very low-quality evidence). Four studies provided data on measures of respiratory function including forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV₁), FEV₁ % predicted, peak expiratory flow (PEF) and PEF % predicted, but effects were not statistically or clinically significant (low-quality evidence). One study with 74 participants showed a significant reduction in days lost from work with the intervention (MD -6.2 days, 95% CI -7.32 to -5.08) but the quality of evidence was low. The low or very low quality of evidence limits our capacity to draw firm conclusions based on secondary outcomes.

PAAP plus education versus education intervention alone

Only one study provided data on exacerbations requiring an emergency department visit or hospitalisation (Charrois 2006) and found no evidence of a significant difference. This same study reported no significant difference in AQLQ scores, although we considered the quality of evidence from this study to be low. No studies reported data on adverse events.

One study reported no significant differences in change in AQLQ scores (low-quality evidence), and one study reported no significant differences in exacerbations requiring oral corticosteroids, although again, this finding was based on low-quality evidence. No data were available for measures of respiratory function nor for days lost from work or study.

In summary, our analyses were unable to demonstrate significant benefit or harm associated with use of a PAAP, with or without an educational component, for our primary outcomes. However, the overall low quality of the evidence precludes robust conclusions on the role of PAAP in adult asthma.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

Although 15 studies met the inclusion criteria, only 10 included outcomes relevant to the review and half of these were considered to have high risk bias owing to incomplete outcome data (Ayres 1996; Hoskins 1996; Jones 1995; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015). For studies that contributed data, of the 2497 randomised participants (n = 2152 PAAP vs no PAAP; n = 315 PAAP plus education vs education alone), 284 did not complete the trial (n = 257 PAAP vs no PAAP; n = 27 PAAP plus education vs education alone). In studies for which details of withdrawal were given for each study group (PAAP vs no PAAP) (Ayres 1996; Cowie 1997; Hoskins 1996; Milenkovic 2007; Nokela 2010; Sheares 2015; Thoonen 2001), rates tended to be higher in the intervention arms. Study duration appeared to have no effect. Data from Hoskins 1996 showed that when general practitioners (GPs) were randomised to intervention and comparison arms (i.e. a cluster randomised trial), a much higher percentage of GPs in the comparator arm compared with those issuing PAAPs returned data on participants with asthma (83% vs 51%). The newly updated British Thoracic Society (BTS)/Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN) guidelines (BTS/SIGN 2016) and evidence presented in Ring 2011 and Pinnock 2015 highlight that successful implementation of effective self-management interventions is associated with empowered patients and knowledgeable staff work-

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review) Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ing within an organisational culture that promotes asthma selfmanagement; this can be particularly challenging in primary care. Hoskins 1996 may indicate that GP/patient compliance with the intervention was poor.

The BTS/SIGN asthma guidelines issued since 2008 and the National Institute for Clinical Excellence (NICE) Quality Standard for Asthma (NICE 2013) recommend provision of PAAPs (as opposed to verbal instructions alone) along with structured education, yet most studies contributing data to this review (n = 10), including the most recent study (Nokela 2010), did not include education as a comparator (n = 8). This suggests that recent empirical research has not addressed guideline recommendations. For the two older studies that featured education as a comparator (Charrois 2006; Klein 1998), data could not be pooled owing to lack of homogeneity in outcome measures.

Powell 2002 reported significant improvement in outcomes with self-monitoring based on peak expiratory flow or symptom control plus regular review, but only two studies in this review used a symptom-based PAAP and evidence may be insufficient to show effectiveness. Heterogeneity was considerable with respect to the structure/format of the PAAP used across studies, although we were generally satisfied that the PAAPs used in the included studies conformed to the key features described in BTS/SIGN guidelines (BTS/SIGN 2016). As further discussed later, whether participants were provided with a course of oral corticosteroids (OCSs) for self-administration on the basis of a predefined threshold of symptoms or lung function potentially confounds our findings, and included studies varied as to whether OCSs were provided for self-administration, or whether participants were required to seek medical consultation for OCS treatment.

Studies reported considerable variation in methods used to assess asthma severity during recruitment that may have influenced differences between study arms and between trials, owing to unequal distribution of asthma severity among participants, which in turn may have offered greater opportunity for improvement in more severe cases. In Ayres 1996, participants who were self-managed had better lung function and asthma severity scores at baseline than those managed by their physician. Furthermore, a predefined criterion required that we should exclude studies that enrolled patients with respiratory comorbidities (e.g. chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD)); thus the applicability of current findings must be considered in this context.

All studies reported the mean age of participants (one reported age range), suggesting that adults 60 years of age and older are underrepresented, although this is a common feature of asthma research (BTS/SIGN 2016).

Finally, it is important to acknowledge that the outcomes examined in this review included elements commonly specified in PAAPs (e.g. use of OCS, visit to the emergency department). This potentially confounds the findings of included studies and could result in an underestimation of the efficacy of PAAPs, because individuals who received a PAAP would be more likely to experience a given event (e.g. exacerbation requiring OCS use) compared with individuals in the control group if the related intervention (e.g. OCS) was prespecified in the action plan. In this respect, it is possible that the outcome 'exacerbations requiring treatment with OCS' functions as a measure of self-management, whereby participants take action to treat an exacerbation, rather than relying on inhaled medicines or going to the emergency department. Additionally, we noted heterogeneity between studies with respect to provision of an 'OCS rescue pack' (intended to be taken as laid out in the personalised plan). For these reasons, we have elected to refrain from presenting results for the OCS-related outcome in terms of absolute numbers, which could be misleading. However, despite these limitations, the selected outcomes examined in this review represent commonly used measures of efficacy and safety in randomised controlled trials of participants with asthma, and it may be difficult to assess the effectiveness of PAAPs without using these outcomes.

Quality of the evidence

We judged that three of the 15 included studies had low risk of selection bias (Charrois 2006; Cowie 1997; Griffiths 2004) and that all other studies poorly documented some aspect of the selection process, leading to our determination that risk of bias for these studies was unclear. Risk of performance bias for all 15 studies was high owing to study design and the self-management intervention. We judged two studies to have low risk of detection bias and five to have high risk, and risk was unclear in the remaining eight studies. We also judged five studies to be at high risk of attrition bias, three others to be at unclear risk and the remaining seven studies to be at low risk. We judged two studies to be at high risk of reporting bias, three studies at low risk and 10 studies at unclear risk. We had significant concerns about other forms of bias in three studies. In summary, risk of bias was highly variable between studies.

We rated the overall quality of the evidence as low or very low in our GRADE assessment, which takes into account risk of bias (study limitations), as well as indirectness, imprecision, consistency of effect and risk of publication bias. This rating was largely due to high risk of bias as well as issues related to imprecision and indirectness. It was not clear whether publication bias was an issue because studies were insufficient for a formal assessment.

Potential biases in the review process

We conducted the review according to guidelines provided in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). The Cochrane Airways Group Trials Search Co-ordinator designed and performed the search process, and two review authors with expert clinical knowledge independently screened search results. We are confident that we identified all potentially

relevant randomised trials. Similarly, two review authors independently performed each step in the systematic review process requiring a subjective decision (e.g. extraction of data, assessment of risk of bias, GRADE assessment) and, if necessary, resolved disagreements by consulting a third review author. A potential sample bias could result from the selective use of disaggregated data; however, this approach is a pragmatic necessity. This review has undergone editorial and peer review to ensure that the opinion of external experts has been considered. Therefore, we are confident that our conclusions fairly represent the current evidence base for this clinical question.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

More than a decade ago, Le Fevre 2002 conducted a systematic review of randomised controlled trials in adults and children that compared written action plans versus no plan (five studies) and peak flow monitoring without a plan versus peak flow monitoring with a plan (two studies). Heterogeneity of included studies precluded meta-analysis, and a narrative review of findings suggested that most studies did not report improved outcomes with addition of an action plan. However, review authors suggested that all included studies were of low quality, limiting confidence in the findings, and stated that evidence available at the time did not permit firm conclusions. The current review includes more recent studies, although our finding that many studies are of low quality and our limited confidence in findings of little evidence of benefit (or harm) are similar.

Bhogal 2006 reviewed the effect of providing PAAPs for children specifically and found no studies that compared provision of a PAAP versus no PAAP. A later paper (Zemek 2008) updated the search and included one extra study, which did look at the comparison of PAAP versus no PAAP. Review authors reported that this one study (with 68 children) suggested that an action plan reduced the mean number of acute care visits, symptoms and nocturnal awakenings and reduced time lost from school, but again could offer no firm conclusions on the effectiveness of a PAAP on the basis of this single study. Individual non-randomised studies also support benefit for PAAPs. For example, among patients with moderate to severe asthma, not possessing a written asthma action plan was associated with increased acute use of healthcare services (Adams 2009).

PAAPs are often included as part of self-management programmes, and Powell 2002 examined different aspects of self-management programmes for adults (over 16 years of age), including PAAPs. Six studies compared self-adjustment of medications according to a PAAP versus adjustment by a doctor and found no differences in outcomes including hospitalisation, emergency department visits, unscheduled doctor visits and incidence of nocturnal asthma; therefore, study authors concluded that the two approaches were equally effective. Only one study compared written plans versus verbal instruction and found no difference in healthcare use or lung function, but study authors suggested that this finding needed further corroboration in future studies. Gibson 2003 reviewed 36 trials comparing self-management education approaches for adults (over 16 years of age) versus usual care; 18 included a written PAAP. In general, review authors found that self-management reduced hospitalisations, ED visits, unscheduled doctor visits, days off work or school and incidence of nocturnal asthma, and that it improved quality of life (but not lung function). In subgroup analyses of studies implementing optimal self-management education (which involved a written plan, self-monitoring and regular review), many positive outcomes remained (reduced hospitalisations, ED visits, unscheduled doctor visits and incidence of nocturnal asthma). Study evidence led review authors to conclude that self-management was effective, and in particular that optimal selfmanagement education should be offered to adults with asthma. However, it was not possible to discern from this review the contributions of action plans specifically. Furthermore, findings from this review are now over a decade old.

Tapp 2007 focused on adults who had attended an ED for an asthma exacerbation and examined whether asthma education (including written PAAPs) improved health outcomes. The investigators found that education reduced hospital (re)admission (high-quality evidence) but did not appear to reduce re-presentation at an ED (low-quality evidence). Education also led to improved symptoms but not to improvement in peak flow, quality of life or days of work/study lost (but these null outcomes involved few studies and large variation across studies). In addition, the education provided revealed considerable heterogeneity across all studies reviewed, for example, only nine of the 13 included studies provided a PAAP, and again, the effectiveness of the PAAP specifically could not be ascertained.

More recently, Peytremann-Bridevaux 2015 evaluated the effectiveness of chronic disease self-management programmes for asthma in 20 included studies (12 provided action plans as part of the programme). In addition to self-management, these programmes included an organisational component targeting patients and one targeting professionals, as well as at least two healthcare professionals involved in the patient's care. Given the complexity of these programmes, it was not possible to determine the effect of action plans alone. Indeed as the review authors note, in some studies, participants in both intervention and usual care arms had action plans; in other studies, the proportion of participants using action plans changed throughout the study; and in other studies, the proportion of participants with plans was not reported.

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

Development of a PAAP and structured education for patients

are endorsed by BTS and NICE guidelines (BTS/SIGN 2016; NICE 2013). Our findings are based on a small number of studies of poor quality, so results of this review should be interpreted with caution. Furthermore, we have identified multiple confounding factors that would make it difficult to demonstrate efficacy for a single component of a multi-component self-management strategy (Pinnock 2015; Ring 2011). With consideration of these caveats, this systematic review, which considered evidence from randomised controlled trials, did not find additional benefit from the use of PAAPs, with or without education, across key asthma outcomes including exacerbation frequency, hospitalisation and measures of asthma control. Equally, there was no indication from the included studies of adverse outcomes with the use of PAAPs. ple from different ethnic groups. The format of PAAPs used in future research should be consistent with BTS/SIGN guidelines (BTS/SIGN 2016), that is, they "should include specific advice about recognising loss of asthma control, assessed by symptoms or peak flows or both; and actions, summarised as two or three action points, to take if asthma deteriorates, including seeking emergency help, starting oral steroids (which may include provision of an emergency course of steroid tablets), restarting or temporarily increasing (as opposed to just doubling) ICS, as appropriate to clinical severity". Furthermore, careful consideration should be given to whether selected outcomes could confound study findings as the result of overlap with measures instructed by PAAPs.

Implications for research

Review conclusions are based on a relatively small number of studies of poor quality, and interpretation is limited by lack of consistency in terms of design, populations, interventions and outcomes. Further high-quality research is required to determine whether PAAPs alone, or in combination with education, have an impact on important outcomes such as symptom control and indirect costs such as days lost from work. Future studies should reflect a broad population demographic, including older adults and peo-

A C K N O W L E D G E M E N T S

The Background and Methods sections of this review are based on a standard template used by the Cochrane Airways Group. Thank you to Elizabeth Stovold for help with the search strategy, and to Chris Cates, Emma Dennett and Kayleigh Kew for advice and support.

Sean Beggs was the Editor for this review and commented critically on the review.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Ayres 1996 {published data only}

Ayres JG, Campbell LM. A controlled assessment of an asthma self-management plan involving a budesonide dose regimen. OPTIONS Research Group. *European Respiratory Journal* 1996;**9**:886–92.

Baldwin 1995 {published data only}

Baldwin D, Pathak U, King R, Vase B, Pantin C. Outcome of asthmatics attending asthma clinics using self management plans in general practice. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Medicine* 1995;**25**:454. Baldwin DR, Pathak UA, King R, Vase BC, Pantin CF.

Outcome of asthmatics attending asthma clinics utilising self-management plans in general practice. *Asthma in General Practice* 1997;**5**(2):31–3.

Charrois 2006 {published data only}

Charrois T, Newman S, Sin D, Senthilselvan A, Tsuyuki RT. Improving asthma symptom control in rural communities: the design of the Better Respiratory Education and Asthma Treatment in Hinton and Edson study. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 2004;**25**(5):502–14. PUBMED: 15465619] * Charrois TL, Newman SC, Senthilselvan A, Tsuyuki RT. Improving asthma control in the rural setting: the BREATHE (Better Respiratory Education and Asthma Treatment in Hinton and Edson) study. *Canadian Pharmacists Journal* 2006;**139**:44–50.

Cowie 1997 {published data only}

Cowie RL, Revitt SG, Underwood MF, Field SK. The effect of a peak flow-based action plan in the prevention of exacerbations of asthma. *Chest* 1997;**112**:1534–8.

Griffiths 2004 {published data only}

Griffiths C, Foster G, Barnes N, Eldridge S, Tate H, Begum S, et al. Specialist nurse intervention to reduce unscheduled asthma care in a deprived multiethnic area: the east London randomised controlled trial for high risk asthma (ELECTRA). *BMJ* 2004;**328**(7432):144.

Hoskins 1996 {published data only}

Hoskins G, Neville RG, Smith B, Clark RA. Do selfmanagement plans reduce morbidity in patients with asthma?. *British Journal of General Practice* 1996;**46**: 169–71.

Jones 1995 {published data only}

Jones KP, Mullee MA, Middleton M, Chapman E, Holgate ST. Peak flow based asthma self-management: a randomised controlled study in general practice. British Thoracic Society Research Committee. *Thorax* 1995;**50**:851–7.

Klein 1998 {published data only}

Klein JJ, van der Palen J, Kerkhoff AHM. Additional benefit from adding self-treatment guidelines to a self-management

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

program for asthma? [abstract]. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine 1998;**157**:A737. Klein JJ, van der Palen J, Uil SM, Zielhuis GA, Seydel ER, van Herwaarden CL, et al. Benefit from the inclusion of self-treatment guidelines to a self-management programme for adults with asthma. *European Respiratory Journal* 2001; **17**:386–94.

van der Palen J, Klein JJ, Zielhuis GA, van Herwaarden CLA, Seydel ER. Behavioural effect of self-treatment guidelines in a self-management program for adults with asthma. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2001;**43**:161–9.

McArdle 1997 {published data only}

McArdle N, Graham N, Allen C, Tarala R. Patients do not adhere to asthma management plans: information from a controlled study. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Medicine* 1997;**27**:266.

Milenkovic 2007 {published data only}

Milenković B, Bosnjak-Petroić V. [Self-management program in treatment of asthma]. *Srpski Arhiv za Celokupno Lekarstvo* 2007;**135**(3-4):147–52.

Milenković BA, Stanković IJ, Ilić AM, Petrovi

 κ VI. Peak expiratory flow-guided self-management treatment of asthma in Serbia. *Journal of Asthma* 2007;44 (9):699–704.

Nokela 2010 {published data only}

Nokela M, Arnlind MH, Ehrs PO, Krakau I, Forslund L, Jonsson EW. The influence of structured information and monitoring on the outcome of asthma treatment in primary care: a cluster randomized study. *Respiration* 2010;**79**: 388–94.

Sangha 2004 {published data only}

Sangha HS, Kapoor BK, Kishan J. Effectiveness of self management plan of bronchial asthma using peak flow meter and symptom profile: a randomized controlled study. *Chest* 2004;**126**:706S–b.

Sheares 2015 {published data only}

NCT00149461. Written asthma actions plans versus no written instructions in specialty care. https:// clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT00149461 (first received 6 September 2005).

Sheares BJ, Evans D. Do patients of specialist physicians really benefit from the use of a written asthma action plan?. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2013;**187**:A6012.

Sheares BJ, Mellins RB, Dimango E, Serebrisky D, Zhang Y, Bye MR, et al. Do patients of subspecialist physicians benefit from written asthma action plans?. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2015;**191**: 1374–83.

Thoonen 2001 {published data only}

Schermer TR, Thoonen BP, van den Boom G, Akkermans RP, Grol RP, Folgering HT, et al. Randomized controlled economic evaluation of asthma self-management in primary health care. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2002;**166**:1062–72.

Schermer TRJ, Thoonen BPA, van den Boom G, Grol R, Folgering H, van Weel C, et al. A randomised controlled economic evaluation of asthma self-management and usual care in general practice. *European Respiratory Journal* 2001; **18**:518s.

Thoonen B, Schermer T, van Wel C, Grol R, van Schayck C. Clinical effectiveness of self management of asthma in general practice: a randomised controlled trial. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal* 2002;**11**:73.

Thoonen BP, Schermer TR, Boom G, Molema J, Folgering H, Akkermans RP, et al. Self-management of asthma in general practice, asthma control and quality of life: a randomised controlled trial. *Thorax* 2003;**58**:30–6. Thoonen BP, Schermer TR, van Weel C, Grol R, van Schayck CP. Clinical effectiveness of self management of asthma in general practice: a randomised controlled trial. International Primary Care Respiratory Group Congress. 2002:92.

Thoonen BPA, Schermer TRJ, Jansen M, Smeele I, Jacobs AJE, Grol R, et al. Asthma education tailored to individual patient needs can optimise partnerships in asthma self-management. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2002;47: 355–60.

Thoonen BPA, Schermer TRJ, van Weel C, Grol R, van Schayck CP. Clinical effectiveness of self management of asthma in general practice: a randomised controlled trial. *European Respiratory Journal* 2001;**18**:518s.

Wang 2004 {published data only}

Wang J, Law B, Ip M, Wu A, Wong M, Lam B, et al. Effect of asthma self management programme on asthma morbidity and health care utilization in adult patients admitted to hospital with acute asthma in Hong Kong: a randomised controlled trial. *Respirology* 2004;**9**:A84.

References to studies excluded from this review

Adams 2001 {published data only}

Adams RJ, Boath K, Homan S, Campbell DA, Ruffin RE. A randomized trial of peak-flow and symptom-based action plans in adults with moderate-to-severe asthma. *Respirology* 2001;**6**(4):297–304.

Araújo 2012 {published data only}

Araújo L, Jacinto T, Moreira A, Castel-Branco MG, Delgado L, Costa-Pereira A, et al. Clinical efficacy of webbased versus standard asthma self-management. *Journal of Investigational Allergology & Clinical Immunology* 2012;**22** (1):28–34.

Arguel 2013 {published data only}

Arguel A, Lau AY, Dennis S, Liaw ST, Coiera E. An internet intervention to improve asthma management: rationale and protocol of a randomized controlled trial. *JMIR Research Protocols* 2013;**2**(2):e28–.

Bailey 1990 {published data only}

Bailey WC, Richards JM Jr, Brooks CM, Soong SJ, Windsor RA, Manzella BA. A randomized trial to improve self-

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

management practices of adults with asthma. Archives of Internal Medicine 1990;**150**(8):1664–8.

Bailey 1999 {published data only}

Bailey WC, Kohler CL, Richards JM, Windsor RA, Brooks CM, Gerald LB, et al. Asthma self-management: do patient education programs always have an impact?. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 1999;**159**(20):2422–8.

Behera 2006 {published data only}

Behera D, Kaur S, Gupta D, Verma SK. Evaluation of selfcare manual in bronchial asthma. *Indian Journal of Chest Diseases & Allied Sciences* 2006;**48**:43–8.

Behera 2008 {published data only}

Behera D, Kaur S, Gupta D, Verma SK. Avoidance of allergens by the patients with bronchial asthma. *Journal of the Association of Physicians of India* 2008;**56**:325–8.

Berg 1996 {published data only}

Berg J. An evaluation of a self-management program for adults with asthma. *Dissertation Abstracts International* 1996;**57**:1–B.

Berg J, Dunbar-Jacob J, Sereika SM. An evaluation of a self-management program for adults with asthma. *Clinical Nursing Research* 1997;**6**(3):225–38.

Boath 1998 {published data only}

Boath K, Homan S, Adams R, Campbell D. Written action plans for asthma; symptoms or peak flow based?. *Australian* and New Zealand Journal of Medicine 1998;**28**:256.

Breysse 2011 {published data only}

Breysse J, Wendt J, Dixon S, Murphy A, Wilson J, Meurer J, et al. Nurse case management and housing interventions reduce allergen exposures: the Milwaukee randomized controlled trial. *Public Health Reports* 2011;**126**(Suppl 1): 89–99.

Buist 2001 {published data only}

Buist AS. Does shared decision-making improve asthma outcomes?. CRISP (Computer Retrieval of Information on Scientific Projects) 2001.

Calhoun 2012 {published data only}

Calhoun WJ, Ameredes BT, King TS, Icitovic N, Bleecker ER, Castro M, et al. Comparison of physician-, biomarker-, and symptom-based strategies for adjustment of inhaled corticosteroid therapy in adults with asthma: the BASALT randomized controlled trial. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 2012;**308**(10):987–97.

Chenu 2000 {published data only}

Chenu Eproust A, Cagnioncle O, Frachon I, Guillou B, Dewitte JD, Quiot JJ, et al. Effect of an individualized educational program following treatment optimization in asthmatic adults [abstract]. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2000;**161**(Suppl 3):A903.

Clark 2005 {published data only}

Clark N. The effect of self-regulatory education on women with asthma. ClinicalTrials.gov [http://clinicaltrials.gov] 2005.

Cleland 2004 {published data only}

Cleland A, Hall S, Price D. Feasibility of using routine data to identify patients and outcomes for a clinical trial: a randomised controlled trial of asthma self-management plans in primary care [Abstract]. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal* 2004;**13**:106 ABS002-.

Côté 2001 {published data only}

Côté J, Bowie DM, Robichaud P, Parent JG, Battisti L, Boulet LP. Evaluation of two different educational interventions for adult patients consulting with an acute asthma exacerbation. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2001;**163**(6):1415–9.

Couturaud 2002 {published data only}

Couturaud F, Proust A, Frachon I, Dewitte JD, Oger E, Quiot JJ, et al. Education and self-management: a one-year randomized trial in stable adult asthmatic patients. *Journal* of Asthma 2002;**39**:493–500.

Espinosa 1998 {published data only}

Espinosa de los Monteros Garde MJ, Ancochea Bermadez J, Rodriguez Salvanés F, de la Fuente S, Rodriguez M, Gonzalez Gamarra A. Randomised comparison of quality of life of guided self management and traditional treatments of asthma in Spain. Preliminary communication [Abstract]. European Respiratory Journal. 1998; Vol. 12, issue 26s: 26s, P198.

Fernandes 2011 {published data only}

Fernandes L, Mesquita A. Improving asthma control with therapeutic education intervention [Abstract]. European Respiratory Society Annual Congress. 2011; Vol. 38:913s [P4997].

Fonseca 2006 {published data only}

Fonseca JA, Costa-Pereira A, Delgado L, Fernandes L, Castel-Branco MG. Asthma patients are willing to use mobile and web technologies to support self-management. *Allergy* 2006;**61**(3):389–90.

Ford 1996 {published data only}

Ford ME, Edwards G, Rodriguez JL, Gibson RC, Tilley BC. An empowerment-centered, church-based asthma education program for African American adults. *Health & Social Work* 1996;**21**(1):70–5.

Ford 1997 {published data only}

Ford ME, Havstad SL, Tilley BC, Boulton MB. Health outcomes among African American and Caucasian adults following a randomized trial of an asthma education program. *Ethnicity & Health* 1997;**2**:329–39.

Gaga 2004 {published data only}

Gaga M, Karokis A, Papageorgiou M, Gourgoulianis K, Loukides S, Yourgioti G, et al. Are written action plans or physicians' instructions more effective for asthmatic patients regularly followed by pulmonary specialists? [Abstract]. American Thoracic Society 100th International Conference. 2004:B45 poster A47.

Gallefoss 2001 {published data only}

Gallefoss F, Bakke PS. Cost-effectiveness of self-management in asthmatics - a one-year follow-up randomised, controlled trial. Annual Thoracic Society 97th International Conference; San Francisco, CA, May 18-23. 2001.

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright $\textcircled{\sc c}$ 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Goeman 2013 {published data only}

Goeman D, Jenkins C, Crane M, Paul E, Douglass J. Educational intervention for older people with asthma: a randomised controlled trial. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2013;**93**:586–95.

GRASSIC 1994 {published data only}

GRASSIC study authors. Effectiveness of routine self monitoring of peak flow in patients with asthma. Grampian Asthma Study of Integrated Care (GRASSIC). *BMJ* (*Clinical research ed.*) 1994;**308**:564–7.

Haniotou 2012 {published data only}

Haniotou A, Grammatopoulou E, Koutsouki D. The effect of a self-management program on quality of life in patients with stable asthma: a pilot study [Abstract]. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2012; Vol. 185:A2878.

Ignacio 1995 {published data only}

Ignacio Garcia JM, Gonzalez Santos P. Asthma selfmanagement education program by home monitoring of peak expiratory flow. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 1995;**151**:353–9.

Janson 2009 {published data only}

Janson SL, McGrath KW, Covington JK, Cheng SC, Boushey HA. Individualized asthma self-management improves medication adherence and markers of asthma control. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 2009; **123**:840–6.

Kelso 1996 {published data only}

Kelso TM, Abou-Shala N, Heilker GM, Arheart KL, Portner TS, Self TH. Comprehensive long-term management program for asthma: effect on outcomes in adult African-Americans. *American Journal of the Medical Sciences* 1996; **311**(6):272–80.

Kemple 2002a {published data only}

Kemple T. Prompting better asthma self-management: results from a randomised controlled trial [Abstract]. International Primary Care Respiratory Group Congress. 2002:61.

Kemple T, Rogers C. A mailed personalised selfmanagement plan improves attendance and increases patients' understanding of asthma. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal* 2003;**12**:110–4.

Kim 2016 {published data only}

Kim MY, Lee SY, Jo EJ, Lee SE, Kang MG, Song WJ, et al. Feasibility of a smartphone application based action plan and monitoring in asthma. *Asia Pacific Allergy* 2016;**6**(3): 174–80.

Kokubu 2000 {published data only}

Kokubu F, Nakajima S, Ito K, Makino S, Kitamura S, Fukuchi Y, et al. Hospitalization reduction by an asthma tele-medicine system. *Allergy [Arerugi]* 2000;**49**(1):19–31.

Kotses 1996 {published data only}

Kotses H, Stout C, McConnaughty K, Winder JA, Creer TL. Evaluation of individualized asthma self-management programs. *Journal of Asthma* 1996;**33**(2):113–8.

Lahdensuo 1994 {published data only}

Lahdensuo A, Haahtela T, Herrala J, Kava T, Kiviranta K, Kuusisto P, et al. PEF-guided use of an inhaled corticosteroid is successful. The Finnish asthma self-management study [abstract]. European Respiratory Journal. 1994; Vol. 7:142s.

Lahdensuo 1996 {published data only}

Lahdensuo A, Haahtela T, Herrala J, Kava T, Kiviranta K, Kuusisto P, et al. PEF-guided use of an inhaled corticosteroid is successful. The Finnish asthma self-management study [abstract]. *European Respiratory Journal* 1994;7:142s.

Lahdensuo A, Haahtela T, Herrala J, Kava T, Kiviranta K, Kuusisto P, et al. Randomised comparison of guided self management and traditional treatment of asthma over one year. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)* 1996;**312**(7033):748–52.

Levy 1995 {published data only}

Levy ML, Robb M, Allen J, Doherty C, Bland JM, Winter RJ. A randomized controlled evaluation of specialist nurse education following accident and emergency department attendance for acute asthma. *Respiratory Medicine* 2000;**94**: 900–8.

Levy ML, Robb M, Allen J, Doherty C, Bland M, Winter RJD. Guided self-management reduces morbidity, time off work and consultations for uncontrolled asthma in adults [abstract]. Annual Congress of the European Respiratory Society. 1995; Vol. 8:318s.

Lincicome 2001 {published data only}

Lincicome V, Lozano P, Jones C, Bryant JE, Finkelstein J, Shulruff R, et al. The nurse-patient collaboration: experiences with a self-management support intervention for asthma. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 2001;**107**(2):S73.

Magar 2005 {published data only}

Magar Y, Vervloet D, Steenhouwer F, Smaga S, Mechin H, Rocca Serra JP, et al. Assessment of a therapeutic education programme for asthma patients: "un souffle nouveau". *Patient Education & Counseling* 2005;**58**:41–6.

McLean 2003 {published data only}

McLean W, Gillis J, Waller R. The BC Community Pharmacy Asthma Study: a study of clinical, economic and holistic outcomes influenced by an asthma care protocol provided by specially trained community pharmacists in British Columbia. *Canadian Respiratory Journal [Revue Canadienne de Pneumologie]* 2003;**10**:195–202.

NCT00129662 {published data only}

NCT00129662. Comprehension and Evaluation of a Pictorial Action Plan for Those With Asthma or Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. https://clinicaltrials.gov/ show/NCT00129662 2005.

NCT00214669 2005 {published data only}

NCT00214669. Can Education for South Asians With Asthma and Their Clinicians Reduce Unscheduled Care? A Cluster Randomised Trial. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT00214669 2005.

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

NCT01070095 {published data only}

NCT01070095. The Electronic Asthma Action Plan System for Implementation in Primary Care. https:// clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01070095 2012.

NCT01079000 2012 {published data only}

NCT01079000. Emergency Department (ED)-Directed Interventions to Improve Outcomes After Asthma Exacerbations. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT01079000 2012.

NCT01282359 {published data only}

NCT01282359. Efficacy of a Minimal Intervention Educational Program in the Asthma Control and Exacerbations Prevention. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT01282359 2011.

NCT02046759 {published data only}

NCT01079000. Emergency Department (ED)-Directed Interventions to Improve Outcomes After Asthma Exacerbations. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT01079000 2012.

NCT02091869 2014 {published data only}

NCT02091869. A Randomized Trial Examining the Effectiveness of Mobile-Based Asthma Action Plans vs. Paper Asthma Action Plans. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/ NCT02091869 2014.

Olivera 2016 {published data only}

Olivera CM, Vianna EO, Bonizio RC, de Menezes MB, Ferraz E, Cetlin AA, et al. Asthma self-management model: randomized controlled trial. *Health Education Research* 2016;[**Epub ahead of print**]:[Epub ahead of print].

Osman 2001 {published data only}

Osman LM, Calder C, Friend JA, Legge JS, Douglas JG. A self management plan increases satisfactoin and reduces morbidity among adult patients one month after discharge. *European Respiratory Journal* 2001;**18**:4s.

Osman LM, Calder C, Godden DJ, Friend JA, McKenzie L, Legge JS, et al. A randomised trial of self-management planning for adult patients admitted to hospital with acute asthma. *Thorax* 2002;**57**:869–74.

Parkes 2012 {published data only}

Parkes J, Findlay J, Ward A, Richardson M. Zoned asthma action plan (Zaap) - a self-assessment tool for patients with asthma [Abstract]. 6th IPCRG World Conference. 2012: Abstract 243.

Patel 2015 {published data only}

Patel AM, Yusin JS. Role of patient education in the management and control of asthma in the adult population. VA Greater Los Angeles Health Care System. 2015; Vol. 135:AB68.

Put 2001 {published data only}

Put C, van den Bergh O, Lemaigre V, Demedts M, Verleden G. Evaluation of an individualised asthma programme directed at behavioural change. *The European Respiratory Journal* 2003;**21**(1):109–15.

Put CL, Verleden G, Van Den Bergh O, Demedts M. Evaluation of an individualized asthma program aiming at behavioral change. Annual Thoracic Society 97th International Conference. 2001.

Ross 2012 {published data only}

Ross JA, Clark NM, Baptist A. An asthma self-management Intervention can improve outcomes for older adults [Abstract]. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 2012; **129**:AB142 [539].

Sittipunt 2008 {published data only}

Sittipunt C, Canhanapan K, Kasettratat N. Outcomes of self management educational program for asthmatic patients with a history of severe exacerbation [Abstract]. American Thoracic Society International Conference. 2008:A839 [# 401].

Steurer-Stey 2010 {published data only}

Steurer-Stey C, Storch M, Steffen-Bargi B, Steurer J, Puhan M, Steffen-Bürgi B. A general self-management program improves self-efficacy but not short-term adherence with asthma self-management behavior: a randomized controlled trial [Abstract]. European Respiratory Society Annual Congress. 2010:[P3989].

Tousman 2009 {published data only}

Tousman S, Zeitz H. Randomized control behavioral trial of adult asthma self-management program [Abstract]. American Thoracic Society International Conference. 2009:A1087 [Poster #516].

Tuazon 2000 {published data only}

Tuazon JA. Comparison of two adult asthma education programs in enhancing self-care behaviors and symptom control [abstract]. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2000;**161**:A54.

Tuazon JA. Two years follow-up effects of asthma education programs on inhaler technique, health locus of control, self-efficacy and self-care behaviours. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2002;**165**(Suppl 8): A420.

Urek 2005 {published data only}

Urek MC, Tudoric N, Plavec D, Urek R, Koprivc-Milenovi

c T, Stojic M. Effect of educational programs on asthma control and quality of life in adult asthma patients. *Patient Education and Counseling* 2005;**58**(1):47–54.

Wilson-Pessano 1987 {published data only}

Wilson-Pessano SR, Scamagas P, Arsham GM, Chardon L, Coss S, German DF, et al. An evaluation of approaches to asthma self-management education for adults: the AIR/ Kaiser-Permanente Study. *Health Education Quarterly* 1987; **14**(3):333–43.

Zairina 2015 {published data only}

Zairina E, Abramson MJ, McDonald CF, Li J, Dharmasiri T, Stewart K, et al. Study protocol for a randomised controlled trial evaluating the efficacy of a telehealth program - management of asthma with supportive telehealth of respiratory function in pregnancy (MASTERY). *BMC Pulmonary Medicine* 2015;**15**:84.

References to studies awaiting assessment

Angelini 2010 {published data only}

Angelini L, Santos DO, Amorim PBS, Carvalho-Pinto RM, Cukier A, Stelmach R. Impact of education and selfmanagement program in moderate and severe persistent control asthma [Abstract]. European Respiratory Society Annual Congress. 2010:[E5472].

References to ongoing studies

NCT02190617 2014 {published data only}

NCT02190617. Guidelines to Practice: Reducing Asthma Health Disparities Through Guideline Implementation (G2P). https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02190617 2014.

NCT02424409 2015 {published data only}

NCT02424409. Evaluation of the Relapse Rate One Month After Discharge From Emergency Department for Asthmatic Patients Given a Strict Formalized Follow up Protocol. Multicenter, Prospective, Cluster-randomized. https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02424409 2015.

Additional references

Adams 2009

Adams RJ, Smith BJ, Ruffin RE. Factors associated with hospital admissions and repeat emergency department visits for adults with asthma. *Thorax* 2009;**55**(7):566–73.

Bauman 2003

Bauman AE, Fardy HJ, Harris PG. Getting it right: why bother with patient-centred care?. *Medical Journal of Australia* 2003;**179**(1):253–6.

Bhogal 2006

Bhogal S, Zemek R, Ducharme FM. Written action plans for asthma in children. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2006, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD005306.pub2]

BTS/SIGN 2016

British Thoracic Society, Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network. British guideline on the management of asthma. sign.ac.uk/pdf/SIGN153.pdf (accessed prior to 28 March 2017).

Charlton 1990

Charlton I, Charlton G, Broomfield J, Mullee MA. Evaluation of peak flow and symptoms only self management plans for control of asthma in general practice. *BMJ* 1990;**301**(6765):1355–9.

D'Souza 1996

D'Souza W, Burgess C, Ayson M, Crane J, Pearce N, Beasley R. Trial of a "credit card" asthma self-management plan in a high risk group of patients with asthma. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 1996;**97**(5):1085–92.

Douglas 2002

Douglas J, Aroni R, Goeman D, Stewart K, Sawyer S, Thien F, et al. A qualitative study of action plans for asthma. *BMJ* 2002;**324**:1003.

Ducharme 2008

Ducharme FM, Noya F, McGillivray D, Resendes S, Ducharme-Benard S, Zemek R, et al. Two for one: a self-

management plan coupled with a prescription sheet for children with asthma. *Canadian Respiratory Journal* 2008; **15**(7):347–54.

Gibson 1995

Gibson PG, Talbot PL, Toneguzzi RC, Population Medicine Group 91C. Self-management, autonomy, and quality of life in asthma. *Chest* 1995;**107**(4):1003–8.

Gibson 2003

Gibson PG, Powell H, Wilson A, Abramson MJ, Haywood P, Bauman A, et al. Self-management education and regular practitioner review for adults with asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2003, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001117]

Gibson 2004

Gibson PG, Powell H. Written action plans for asthma: an evidence-based review of the key components. *Thorax* 2004;**59**:94–9.

GINA 2016

Global Initiative for Asthma. Global strategy for asthma management and prevention, 2016. www.ginasthma.org (accessed 11 January 2017).

Global Asthma Report 2014

The Global Asthma Report 2014. Auckland, New Zealand: Global Asthma Network, 2014. www.globalasthmareport.org/resources/ Global Asthma Report 2014.pdf (accessed 20 March 2015).

GRADEpro [Computer program]

McMaster University. GRADEpro. McMaster University, 2014.

Higgins 2011

Higgins JPT, Green S (editors). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 [updated March 2011]. The Cochrane Collaboration, 2011. www.cochrane-handbook.org.

Holt 2004

Holt S, Masoli M, Beasley R. The use of the selfmanagement plan system of care in adult asthma. *Primary Care Respiratory Journal* 2004;**13**:19–27.

Jenkinson 1988

Jenkinson D, Davison J, Jones S, Hawtin P. Comparison of effects of a self management booklet and audiocassette for patients with asthma. *BMJ* 1988;**297**(23):267–70.

Khan 2014

Khan R, Maharaj R, Seerattan N, Babwah F. Effectiveness of personalized written asthma action plans in the management of children with partly controlled asthma in Trinidad: a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Tropical Pediatrics* 2014;**60**(1):17–26.

Kristiansen 2012

Kristiansen J, Hetutu E, Manukia M, Jelleyman T. An evaluation of a pictorial asthma medication plan for pacific children. *New Zealand Medical Journal* 2012;**125**(1354): 42–50.

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright @ 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Lahdensuo 1999

Lahdensuo A. Guided self management of asthma - how to do it. *BMJ* 1999;**319**:759–60.

Le Fevre 2002

Lefevre F, Piper M, Weiss K, Mark D, Clark N, Aronson N. Do written action plans improve patient outcomes in asthma? An evidence-based analysis. *Journal of Family Practice* 2002;**51**(10):842–8.

MacGillivray 2014

MacGillivray ME, Flavin MP. Canadian paediatric asthma action plans and their correlation with current consensus guidelines. *Paediatric Child Health* 2014;**19**(7):362–6.

Marcano Belisario 2013

Marcano Belisario JS, Huckvale K, Greenfield G, Car J, Gunn LH. Smartphone and tablet self management apps for asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2013, Issue 11. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD010013.pub2]

NICE 2007

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Inhaled corticosteroids for the treatment of chronic asthma in children under the age of 12 years. TA131. www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ta131 (accessed 23 March 2015).

NICE 2013

National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Quality standard for asthma. www.nice.org.uk/guidance/qs25 (accessed 23 March 2015).

Normansell 2014

Normansell R, Kew KM. Sublingual immunotherapy for asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 9. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD011293]

NRAD 2014

Royal College of Physicians. Why asthma still kills: the national review of asthma deaths. www.rcplondon.ac.uk/ sites/default/files/why-asthma-still-kills-full-report.pdf (accessed 28 August 2014).

Partridge 2004

Partridge MR. Written asthma action plans. *Thorax* 2004; **59**:87–8.

Pearce 2016

Pearce G, Parke H, Pinnock H, Epiphaniou E, Bourne CLA, Sheikh A, et al. The PRISMS taxonomy of selfmanagement support: derivation of a novel taxonomy and initial testing of utility. *Journal of Health Service Research Policy* 2016;**21**:73–82.

Peytremann-Bridevaux 2015

Peytremann-Bridevaux I, Arditi C, Gex G, Bridevaux PO, Burnand B. Chronic disease management programmes for adults with asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 5. [DOI: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD007988.pub2]

Pinnock 2015

Pinnock H, Epiphaniou E, Pearce G, Parke HL, Greenhalgh T, Sheikh A, et al. Implementing supported self-management for asthma: a systematic review of implementation studies. *BMC Medicine* 2015;**13**:127.

Powell 2002

Gibson PG, Powell H, Wilson A, Abramson MJ, Haywood P, Bauman A, et al. Self management education and regular practitioner review. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2002, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD001117]

RevMan 2014 [Computer program]

The Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration. Review Manager (RevMan). Version 5.3. Copenhagen: The Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2014.

Ring 2011

Ring N, Jepson R, Hoskins G, Wilson C, Pinnock H, Sheikh A, et al. Understanding what helps or hinders asthma action plan use: a systematic review and synthesis of the qualitative literature. *Patient Education and Counselling* 2011;**85**:e131–43.

Sheares 2015a

Sheares BJ, Mellins RB, Dimango E, Serebrisky D, Zhang Y, Bye MR, et al. Do patients of subspecialist physicians benefit from written asthma action plans?. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* 2015;**191**(12): 1374–83.

Tapp 2007

Tapp S, Lasserson TJ, Rowe BH. Education interventions for adults who attend the emergency room for acute asthma. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2007, Issue 3. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003000.pub2]

Toelle 2011

Toelle B, Ram FSF (WITHDRAWN). Written individualised management plans for asthma in children and adults. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2011, Issue 7. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD002171.pub3]

Turner 1998

Turner MO, Taylor D, Bennett R, Fitzgerald JM. A randomized trial comparing peak flow and symptom selfmanagement plans for patients with asthma attending a primary care clinic. *American Journal of Respiratory Critical Care Medicine* 1998;157:540–6.

Welsh 2011

Welsh EJ, Hasan M, Li P. Home-based educational interventions for children with asthma. *Cochrane Database* of *Systematic Reviews* 2011, Issue 10. [DOI: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD008469.pub2]

Zemek 2008

Zemek RL, Bhogal SK, Ducharme FM. Systematic review of randomized controlled trials examining written action plans in children: what is the plan?. *Archives of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine* 2008;**162**(2):157–63.

* Indicates the major publication for the study

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Ayres 1996

Methods	 Study design: randomised, open-label, parallel-group: 2 groups, self-management plan (SM) and doctor-managed (DM) Total duration of study: 24 ± 2 weeks. Details of any 'run-in' period: not reported. Number of centres and locations: hospitals and general practice centres, UK; no further details Study setting: primary and secondary care. Withdrawals: 1 did not receive treatment following randomisation. 32 discontinued treatment and were withdrawn (22 in SM group, 10 in DM group). Participants were withdrawn for the following reasons: non-compliance (SM 8; DM 4); asthma deterioration (SM 3; DM 3); pregnancy/lack of contraception (SM 2); excluded medication (SM 2); adverse events (SM 5; DM 1); and other (SM 2; DM 2) Date of study: not reported.
Participants	Number of participants: 126. Full analysis SM 61, DM 64. Per-protocol analysis SM 21, DM 29 Mean age: in years. Full analysis SM 44 ± 2, DM 47 ± 2. Per-protocol analysis SM 42 ± 3, DM 50 ± 3 Age range: not reported. Gender: full analysis SM M/F 23/38, DM M/F 28/36. Per-protocol analysis SM M/F 7/14, DM M/F 13/16 Severity of condition: nocturnal awakening despite use of inhaled prophylactic therapy (inhaled corticosteroids 400 to 1600 μ g·day-1, sodium cromoglycate or nedocromil sodium) for a minimum of 3 months Diagnostic criteria: documented increase (≥ 15%) in FEV ₁ following inhalation of a β_2 -agonist and/or documented diurnal variation in PEF (≥ 15%). Baseline lung function (% potential normal PEF on prophylaxis): full analysis self- managed 79%; full analysis doctor-managed 72% Smoking history: not reported. Study inclusion criteria: aged 17 years or older, with a documented increase (≥ 15%) in FEV ₁ following inhalation of a β_2 -agonist and/or documented diurnal variation in PEF (≥ 15%) plus ≥ 1 documented exacerbation of asthma in the previous 6 months that required contact with a doctor/nurse. Patients had disturbed sleep (which included early morning awakening due to asthma) on at least 3 nights in the week before enrolment into the study despite use of inhaled prophylactic therapy (inhaled corticosteroids 400 to 1600 µg·day-1, sodium cromoglycate or nedocromil sodium) for a minimum of 3 months Study exclusion criteria: use of LABA, anticholinergics, corticosteroids (other than by the inhaled route) within the past 4 weeks; routine/regular use of a Turbohaler® in the 6 months before entry; respiratory tract infection at, or within 2 weeks of, entry; significant disease that could have interfered with the study; pregnancy, lactation or lack of adequate contraception; and previous participation in the study or participation in any other clinical study in the 6 months before entry

Ayres 1996 (Continued)

Interventions	Intervention: written guidelines on how to adjust budesonide dose on the basis of morning PEF measurements (best of 3 attempts before terbutaline use) as a percentage of their "normal" PEF Comparison: dose adjusted by investigator at clinic. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: Participants received budesonide (Turbohaler® 200; Astra: 200, 400 or 800 μ g BID)
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: number of sleep-disturbed nights due to asthma. Secondary outcomes: lung function (PEF); asthma symptom scores and activity assessments; hospitalisation due to exacerbations; 4 visits to clinic at 6 ± 1 weekly intervals.
Notes	Funding for trial: Astra Pharmacuticals Ltd, UK. Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported. Correspondence with trial authors: none.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Not possible to blind participants (self- management of budesonide vs doctor- managed). Not possible to blind personnel (but sleep disturbance, daytime symptoms and activity scores unlikely to be influenced by lack of blinding)
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Self-reported outcomes and lung function and medication usage likely to be influ- enced by lack of blinding
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	One hundred twenty-six participants were randomised into the study. One hundred twenty-five participants received treatment and were included in the analysis. Fifty par- ticipants completed the study without vio- lating the protocol and were included in the per-protocol analysis. Demographic char- acteristics of participants for both analyses are presented in Table 1. Thirty-two par- ticipants discontinued treatment and were withdrawn from the study - 22 in the SM group and 10 in the DM group

Ayres 1996 (Continued)

Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Protocol not available.
Other bias	Low risk	Appears to be free of other sources of bias.
Baldwin 1995		
Methods	Study design: randomised, parallel-group, Total duration of study: approximately 9 f Details of any 'run-in' period: not reporte Number of centres and location: 1 urban Study setting: general practice/primary car Withdrawals: none. Date of study: not reported.	open-label. nonths. d. general practice in North Staffordshire, UK. e.
Participants	 Number of participants: 50 (25 in each group). Mean age: not reported (aged 17 to 39 years: 26 (verbal 11, written 15); aged 40 years: 16 (verbal 9, written 7); aged 60 to 70 years: 8 (verbal 5, written 3)) Age range: 17 to 74 years. Gender: M 23, F 37 (verbal M 10, F 15; written M 13, F 12). Severity of condition: PEF less than 75% of predicted value. Diagnostic criteria: diagnosis of asthma based on detailed history and presence of below 75% of predicted value Baseline lung function: verbal: highest PEF 350 L/min; written: highest PEF 3; min Smoking history: current smokers: 7 (verbal 4, written 3); ex-smokers: 15 (verfwritten 9); non-smokers: 28 (verbal 15, written 13) Study inclusion criteria: patients registered with the practice with a diagnosis of as and PEF less than 75% of predicted value 	
Interventions	Intervention: written instructions on asthm plan, instruction in the use of Mini-Wright Comparison: verbal instructions on asthma Wright® peak flow meters Concomitant medications and excluded of	a management in the form of a management ® peak flow meters management, instruction in the use of Mini- medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: lung function measured objective assessment of inhaler technique vi- PEF score, PEF variability score, broncho additional medication); number of home vi- hospital for exacerbations of asthma (12 mo months) noted but not reported; medication period (primary outcome not stated) Secondary outcomes: Distinction between made/reported	on 3 occasions in clinic at 3-month intervals; a a 5-point scoring system (based on highest dilator use, nocturnal symptoms, lifestyle, sits, emergency admissions or attendances at nths before the study and for subsequent 12 on recorded at start and finish of the study n primary and secondary outcomes was not

Baldwin 1995 (Continued)

Notes	Funding for trial: not reported.	
	Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported. Correspondence with trial authors: requested data on number of participants requiring admission/ED visit, reported by group (verbal or written). Pending response	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Participants assigned to study groups by random number generation. No further in- formation provided
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding of personnel and participants not performed (not practical/feasible)
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	"assessment was made by another doctor, instructions given and PEF recorded. To avoid bias, the assessor was unaware of scores given at successive visits". However, doctor would be aware of the group to which a participant was assigned
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Study does not report drop-outs or num- ber of participants on whom the data were based
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Study protocol not available. It would appear that all intended outcomes have been reported, apart from the second clinic visit assessment interval
Other bias	Low risk	The 2 groups were imbalanced in terms of the severity of asthma at baseline. This study was used to test the validity of the Midland Thoracic Society measure of morbidity scale (BMJ 1995;310:255). Al- though this scale features objective mea- sures such as drug use and peak flow, it also features subjective measures such as "noc- turnal symptoms in the week before the clinic visit (seven items); symptoms affect- ing lifestyle since the last clinic visit (six items)". Participant recall since last clinic visit, 3 months before, may have influenced

	scores, as participants were not asked to keep diaries. However, this study did not contribute outcome data to the review
Charrois 2006	
Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group, open-label. Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and locations: 4 Hinton pharmacies and 1 pharmacy in Edson, Canada. Study setting: Pharmacy/community. Withdrawals: 7 withdrawals; 2 lost to follow-up; 9 incomplete data; 1 protocol violation Date of study: not reported.
Participants	 Number of participants: 70. Mean (SD) age, years: Intervention: 35.7 (10.2); control: 38.7 (10.7). Age range: not reported. Gender, n female/male: intervention: 19/17; control: 18/16. Severity of condition: high risk (see inclusion criteria). Diagnostic criteria: Canadian National Guidelines. Baseline lung function: not reported. Smoking history, % current smoker: intervention: 30.6; control: 29.4. Study inclusion criteria: self-reported diagnosis of asthma; 17 to 54 years of age and considered at high risk (ED visit or hospital admission due to asthma in the previous 12 months or use of more than 2 canisters of inhaled beta2-agonist in the previous 6 months, which far exceeds the definition for asthma control as outlined by the Canadian guidelines) Study exclusion criteria: patients not responsible for administering their own asthma medications, unable to understand English, unavailable for 6-month follow-up, did not provide written informed consent
Interventions	Intervention: education on asthma, assessment, optimisation of drug therapy by the pharmacist and referral to an RT and/or physician as needed. Education component included instruction on all asthma medications, with focus on the development of a written action plan (PEF- and symptom-based) Comparison: The usual care group was given an asthma education booklet and general advice as needed Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	 Primary outcomes: comparison of the difference between intervention and usual care groups in terms of change in ACQ scores from baseline to 6 months; score 0 to 6 (0 indicating the best level of control, 6 indicating the poorest level of control); improvement of 0.5 or more points considered clinically significant Secondary outcomes: comparisons between intervention and usual care groups in terms of numbers of ED visits and hospital admissions, use of inhaled corticosteroid (at baseline and at 6 months), number of courses of oral steroid, FEV₁ (at baseline and at 2 and 6 months).

Charrois 2006 (Continued)

Notes	Funding for trial: Financial support was provided by Canadian Institutes of Health	
	Research, Institute of Health Economics, University Hospital Foundation and ASTHMA	
	Study (Alberta Strategy to Help Manage Asthma)	
	Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported.	
	Correspondence with trial authors: not required.	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation accomplished through an internet randomisation service (EPICORE)
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation accomplished through an internet randomisation service (EPICORE)
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No participant blinding evident; pharma- cists providing PAAPs not blinded
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Unclear whether respiratory technicians, who performed the assessments, were blinded to the group
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	All participants except 1 (protocol devia- tion) in the intervention group included in the analyses
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	All outcomes listed in the protocol reported.
Other bias	High risk	Study authors state that pharmacist com- pliance with the intervention was poor. Only 3/4 in the intervention group re- ceived a WAAP. Less than half of partici- pants received education about WAAP at each pharmacy visit. Education provided for intervention and comparator groups may have been subtly different

Cowie 1997

Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (3), single-blind (assessor blinded) Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and location: Calgary, Canada. Study setting: secondary care. Withdrawals: 11 withdrew or were lost to follow-up. Date of study: not reported.
Participants	 Number of participants: 151 (139 completed the study). Mean (SD) age, years: peak flow plan: 39.1 (14.41); symptom plan: 36.8 (16.50); no plan: 36.4 (12.76) Age range: not reported. Gender, n M/F: peak flow plan: 29/17; symptom plan: 25/20; no plan: 29/19. Severity of condition: patients who had received urgent treatment for asthma in the previous 12 months; moderate to severe Diagnostic criteria: not reported. Baseline lung function - % predicted FEV₁ (SD): peak flow plan: 82 (20.5); symptom plan: 79 (18); no plan: 78 (21.3) Smoking history: not reported. Study inclusion criteria: history of receiving urgent treatment for asthma in the previous 12 months
Interventions	Intervention: symptom-based action plan or peak flow-based action plan. Comparison: no action plan. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: attendance for urgent treatment of asthma. Secondary outcomes: asthma control.
Notes	Funding for trial: not reported. Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported. Correspondence with trial authors: not required.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation achieved by use of 3 lists of random numbers, combined in database and indexed in ascending order
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Allocation concealed using 150 sequen- tially numbered sealed envelopes
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Not possible to blind participants and per- sonnel owing to the nature of the interven- tion

Cowie 1997 (Continued)

Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Baseline interview, spirometry and educa- tion performed before consent and ran- domisation. Research assistants who per- formed telephone interview 6 months af- ter enrolment blinded to participant allo- cation
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Only 11 of 150 participants lost to follow- up and loss to follow-up equally distributed across groups
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	High risk	Primary outcome - comparison between groups regarding degree of asthma con- trol and attendance for urgent treatment of asthma. Latter reported. However, data regarding asthma control not presented: night-time waking, reliever use, self-rating of asthma severity, daily dose of IHC or prednisolone course
Other bias	Low risk	None identified.
Griffiths 2004		
Methods	 Study design: cluster randomised controlled trial, open-label (analysis blinded) Total duration of study: 1 year. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and locations: 44 general practices in 2 boroughs in east London. Study setting: primary care. Withdrawals: primary outcome data available for 319/324 (98%) participants Date of study: not reported. 	
Participants	Number of participants: 324. Mean (SD) age: intervention: 22.9 (17.4); control: 22.2 (18.1). Age range: aged 4 to 60 years. Gender, n male (%): intervention: 85 (49); control: 76 (51). Severity of condition: acute asthma requiring attendance at hospital or general practi- tioner out of hours service Diagnostic criteria: not reported. Baseline lung function: not reported. Smoking history (in patients > 16 years only), n smoker (%): intervention: 26 (31); control: 24 (35). Study inclusion criteria: patients who attended hospital or GP practice for acute asthma and with sufficient understanding to follow a self-management plan Study exclusion criteria: not reported.	

Griffiths 2004 (Continued)

Interventions	Intervention: participant review in a nurse-led clinic and liaison with general practi- tioners and practice nurses comprising educational outreach, promotion of guidelines for high-risk asthma and ongoing clinical support; participants with sufficient under- standing provided with a peak flow meter, a supply of rescue oral corticosteroids for future use and a written plan produced by the National Asthma Campaign with standard thresholds for peak flow and symptoms Comparison: Control practices received a visit promoting standard asthma guidelines; control participants were checked for inhaler technique Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: percentage of participants receiving unscheduled care for acute asthma over 1 year Secondary outcomes: rates of attendance for unscheduled care and review, self-management behaviour, quality of life, assessed by generic (EQ-5D) and respiratory-specific (AQ20 and north of England) scales.
Notes	Study authors contacted for disaggregated data. Study author (Dr. Griffiths) replied just before submission of the review to say that the data could potentially become available pending a data sharing agreement that was being set up. Data to be included in subsequent update of review if available owing to lack of time remaining on the grant

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Forty-four GP practices randomised via a minimisation programme - stratifying by partnership size and other criteria
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Cluster randomised trial. Blinding not fea- sible.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Researchers blinded to randomisation status of each practice extracted data from written and computerised participant records from both primary and secondary care. A research officer removed any special- ist nurse letters to maintain blinding. Com- pleteness and accuracy of extraction was validated by another blinded researcher, who checked 10 sets of records, using ran- dom numbers

Griffiths 2004 (Continued)

Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Researchers were able to extract health record data for most participants recruited (98%)
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Abstract only. Protocol not available.
Other bias	Unclear risk	Control group included a higher percent- age of participants who were fluent in En- glish (89% vs 81%). Although randomi- sation resulted in equal groups at a prac- tice level, this resulted in more participants recruited from intervention practices than from control (n = 175 vs n = 149)

Hoskins 1996

Methods	 Study design: cluster randomised controlled trial. Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and locations: 290 GP practices in the UK that participated in the second national audit on asthma attacks (1991-1992) Study setting: primary care. Withdrawals: NA. Date of study: 1993.
Participants	Number of participants: 290 GP practices randomised; data from 906 participants useable Mean age: not reported. Age range: not reported. Gender: not reported. Severity of condition: exacerbation in previous 3 months. Diagnostic criteria: not reported. Baseline lung function: not reported. Smoking history: not reported. Study inclusion criteria: asthma exacerbation in previous 3 months. Study exclusion criteria: not reported.
Interventions	Intervention: 3-step self-management plan consistent with BTS guidelines. Comparison: usual care; no plan. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Outcomes: exacerbation resulting in hospital admission; exacerbation resulting in emer- gency department visit; patient-initiated GP consultation for asthma; GP asthma review consultation; course of oral steroids or use of emergency nebulised bronchodilator for asthma (each assessed at 6 months)

Hoskins 1996 (Continued)

Notes	Funding for trial: an educational grant from Allen and Hanburys Limited. Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported.	
	Correspondence with trial authors: not required.	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	General practitioners in the UK who had participated in the second national audit of asthma attacks in 1992-1993 were ran- domised (1:1) into intervention and con- trol groups through a predetermined ran- dom numbers sequence; however, study au- thors do not say how random number se- quence was generated
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	GP not blinded to which group his/her patients were allocated; participants knew which group they were in (if made aware of the study)
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	General practitioners who participated in this study were a self-selected group with an interest in audit. Participants were likely to have shown enthusiasm and commit- ment and encouraged their patients to fol- low plans in an attempt to reduce morbid- ity. Six months later, both groups of doc- tors were invited to complete a morbid- ity questionnaire for each patient recruited. GP completed questionnaire on outcomes
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Data were reported for only 51% of GPs in the intervention group vs 83% of those in the comparator group
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Study protocol not available. All outcomes listed in Methods section reported in Re- sults section
Other bias	High risk	Despite randomisation, measures of pa- tient morbidity in the intervention group before the issue of self-management plans were much higher than in the control group. A plausible explanation is that gen-

Hoskins 1996 (Continued)

		eral practitioners in the intervention group elected to issue plans to patients with un- controlled asthma, rather than to all pa- tients who were eligible to receive them. No data on number of patients that GPs en- rolled into the study, only data on number of patients for whom GPs returned ques- tionnaires and how many of these were use- able
Jones 1995		
Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label (analysis blinded) Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and locations: 25 general practices in the Wessex region (UK). Study setting: primary care. Withdrawals: 55 participants failed to complete the study. Date of study: August 1990 to February 1992. 	
Participants	 Number of participants: 127 randomised; 72 completed the study. Mean (SD) age, years: intervention: 30.4 (11.5); control: 28.6 (7.0). Age range: not reported. Gender, n M/F: intervention: 14/19; control: 13/26. Severity of condition: not stated. Diagnostic criteria: not stated. Baseline lung function - % predicted FEV1 (SD): intervention: 85.1 (20.8); control: 80.2 (19.9). Smoking history, % non/passive/smoker: intervention: 55/15/30; control: 36/26/38. Study inclusion criteria: aged 15 to 40 years; use of metered dose steroid inhaler (dose < 1001 micrograms per day, or dry powder equivalent) Study exclusion criteria: patients on regular oral steroids; patients already possessing and regularly using a peak flow meter 	
Interventions	Intervention: written self-management plan, peak flow-based. Comparison: usual care. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.	
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: lung function, quality Secondary outcomes: days lost from work and visits at 6 months); interference with d	of life (at 6 months vs baseline). or school (comparing 4 weeks before baseline aily life; symptom scores; bronchodilator use
Notes	Funding for trial: The study was funded be Notable conflicts of interest of trial auth Correspondence with trial authors: not r	by a grant from Allen and Hanburys. ors: not reported. equired.

Risk of bias

Jones 1995 (Continued)

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Randomisation to a self-management group or a planned visit group stratified by centre in blocks of 6. Insufficient details
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	No details of allocation sequence conceal- ment given.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Not possible to blind participants or prac- tice staff.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient information on who extracted data on medical resource use and prescrib- ing data from medical records. However, personnel undertaking analysis blinded to group allocation
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Mean group symptom scores not presented for each of the review intervals. No patient flow diagram presented - 127 recruited, 72 completed. 30% dropped out but not clear how many were lost to each group nor losses at each review point. Quality of life data not clearly presented
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	High risk	Mean symptom scores at measurement in- tervals not presented. Uncertain what the "Time to first symptom" equates to. Very little reference made to quality of life data
Other bias	Low risk	Appears to be free of other bias.

Klein 1998

Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 2 years. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and location: Department of Pulmonary Medicine of a teaching hospital (1100 beds) in Enschede, the Netherlands Study setting: tertiary care. Withdrawals: year 1: 6 lost to follow-up, 1 death; year 2: 1 death. Date of study: August 1995 to April 1996.
Participants	Number of participants: 245 randomised. Mean (SD) age, years: intervention: 43.5 (11.7); control: 45.2 (12.0). Age range: not reported.

Klein 1998 (Continued)

	Gender, n M/F: intervention: 51/72; control: 60/62.
	Severity of condition: stable asthma with continuous use of inhaled steroids (> 200 micrograms per day metered dose inhaler)
	Diagnostic criteria: European Respiratory Society
	Baseline lung function. % predicted FEV ₁ (SD): intervention: 76 (20): control: 76 9
	(20.1).
	Smoking history, % non/ex/current: intervention: 54.4/35.8/9.8; control: 51.7/35.2/
	13.1.
	Study inclusion criteria: between the ages of 18 and 65; continuous use of inhaled
	steroids (\geq 200 mg/d by metered dose inhaler (MDI) or 400 mg/d by dry powder inhaler)
	for ≥ 3 months; in a stable phase of disease during last 6 weeks, defined as no use of
	short courses of oral steroids or no increase in maintenance dose of oral steroids; ability
	to speak and read the Dutch language
	Study exclusion criteria: not stated.
Interventions	Intervention: asthma nurse-led education plus written self-management plan (peak flow-
	and symptom-based)
	Comparison: asthma nurse-led education, no plan.
	Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: pulmonary function at baseline and at 4, 8, 12, 18 and 24 months
Cuttomes	after entry (pre-bronchodilator FEV ₁ (% predicted) and from 2-week diaries mean morn-
	ing pre-bronchodilator PEF and mean diurnal PEF variability together with PC20 his-
	tamine at baseline and at 12 months); asthma morbidity parameters (frequency of ex-
	acerbations at baseline and at 4, 8, 12, 18 and 24 months; use of healthcare facilities
	during the year before and the first and second years after the intervention (numbers of
	outpatient visits, hospitalisations and hospital days)
Notes	Funding for trial: Netherlands Asthma Foundation (Grant 94-52). GlaxoWellcome.
	the "StichtingAstmabestrijding" and Amicon Health Care Insurance Fund
	Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported.
	Correspondence with trial authors: not required.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information provided.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Remaining 245 participants randomised into a self-treatment group (group S) and a control group (group C) by a closed enve- lope method
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding not possible and outcomes possi- bly influenced by lack of blinding

Klein 1998 (Continued)

Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient information provided to make a judgement.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Few drop-outs baseline to 12 months, greater number of drop-outs 12 months to 24 months. However, 12-month data can be examined separately from 24-month data. Study extended from original 1-year plan to 2 years after commencing. High drop-out rates going into year 2 - mainly younger people. Potential to skew data
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	Appears that all prespecified outcomes in Methods section have been reported in Results section. Some outcomes (e.g. per- ceived control of asthma, self-confidence) reported only for the 1-year interval - not at 2 years
Other bias	Low risk	Appears to be free of other sources of bias.
McArdle 1997		
Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and location: single outpatient clinic of large inner city hospital, Australia Study setting: secondary care. Withdrawals: data reported for 41/45 randomised participants; reasons for loss not reported 	

Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and location: single outpatient clinic of large inner city hospital, Australia Study setting: secondary care. Withdrawals: data reported for 41/45 randomised participants; reasons for loss not reported Date of study: not reported.
Participants	Number of participants: 45 participants randomised. Mean age: not reported (abstract only). Age range: not reported (abstract only). Gender: not reported (abstract only). Severity of condition: not reported (abstract only). Diagnostic criteria: not reported (abstract only). Baseline lung function: not reported (abstract only). Smoking history: not reported (abstract only). Study inclusion criteria: not reported (abstract only).
Interventions	Intervention: generalised asthma education plus written asthma action plan (peak flow- based) Comparison: generalised asthma education only.

McArdle 1997 (Continued)

	Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not stated (abstract only).
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: adherence to plan. Secondary outcomes: symptom score.
Notes	Funding for trial: not reported (abstract only). Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported (abstract only). Correspondence with trial authors: trial authors contacted for more detailed data not presented in the abstract. Trial authors agreed to search for data on return to office; no further contact

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding would not be feasible.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Data reported for 91% of participants.
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Study protocol not available.
Other bias	Low risk	None identified.

Milenkovic 2007

Methods	Study design: prospective, randomised, par Total duration of study: 12 months (addit Details of any 'run-in' period: 2 weeks; ab group to measure peak expiratory values eva Number of centres and locations: outpatie in Serbia Study setting: tertiary care (outpatient). Withdrawals: 6 participants dropped out (2 Date of study: Patients entered the trial at September 2000	rallel-group (2), open-label trial ional follow-up at 5 years). ility of participants in the self-management uluated nt departments of 2 tertiary reference clinics 3 from each group). staggered intervals from September 1999 to
Participants	Number of participants: 80 randomised participants: 80 randomised participants: 10 randomised participants: 10 randomised participants: 10 randomised participants: 17/20; contrastructure of condition, % mild/moderate/s 35/16. Diagnostic criteria: "The diagnosis was control to the national and international asthma gue Baseline lung function - mean (SD) FEV1 (0.55). Smoking history, % never/ex/current: interstudy inclusion criteria: age between 18 and for at least last 1 year; stable phase of diseast Study exclusion criteria: smoking history of could influence bronchial symptoms and/or	articipants. 14.4); control: 44.9 (11.7). ol: 18/19. severe: intervention: 51/35/14; control: 54/ nfirmed and treatment prescribed according idelines" , L: intervention: 2.47 (0.78); control: 2.48 ervention: 75/25/0; control: 70/30/0. d 60 years; continuous use of inhaled steroids e during last 3 months of 15 or more pack-years; other diseases that lung function
Interventions	Intervention: individual written action plan based on peak flow measurements Comparison: usual care; no peak flow meter. Participants were instructed to take reliever medication if their asthma symptoms deteriorated and to seek advice from their primary care physician regarding controller medication Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.	
Outcomes	Outcomes: lung function; number of asthma exacerbations; number of hospital admissions; number of unscheduled visits (including visits to emergency department, general practitioner or pulmonologist); treatment requirements during asthma exacerbations (courses of doubling dose of inhaled corticosteroids, use of oral prednisolone and antibiotics); days off work because of asthma exacerbations and asthma symptoms	
Notes	Funding for trial: not reported. Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported. Correspondence with trial authors: none required.	
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.

Milenković 2007 (Continued)

Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Unlikely that blinding possible.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Outpatient visits scheduled every 6 months - clinical state and course of treatment eval- uated by a physician as per routine clinical practice. Insufficient information provided to make a judgement
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	40 participants randomised to each group. Attrition of 3 participants per group by 1- year interval (37 vs 37)
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Study protocol not available.
Other bias	Low risk	None identified.

Nokela 2010

Methods	 Study design: cluster randomised trial. Total duration of study: 14 weeks. Details of any 'run-in' period: none. Number of centres and locations: 19 primary healthcare centres in the Stockholm area. Study setting: primary health care. Withdrawals: 11 participants in the control group and 10 in the intervention group were lost to follow-up for unknown reasons. One participant in the intervention group did not meet the age inclusion criteria and was therefore excluded. Three controls and 2 participants in the intervention group completed the second visit much later than planned in the protocol (20 to 32 weeks overdue) and were therefore excluded. Thus, 64 participants in the intervention group and 77 in the control group completed the study Date of study: From October 2003 until December 2004.
Participants	Number of participants: 141. Mean age (range), years: intervention: 48 (19 to 87); control: 52.5 (18 to 79). Age range: 18 to 87 years. Gender, n F/M: 98/43. Severity of condition: not reported. Diagnostic criteria: 'asthma diagnosis'. Baseline lung function - mean (min, max) % predicted FEV ₁ , L: intervention: 89 (33, 127); control:82.6 (5, 118). Smoking history - current/ex/never, %: intervention: 14/45/41; control: 18/40.3/40. 3 (1.3% missing data) Study inclusion criteria: Centres were instructed to consecutively invite all eligible patients with an asthma diagnosis who sought medical attention (for any condition) to participate

Nokela 2010 (Continued)

	Study exclusion criteria: age < 18 years; poor understanding of written Swedish; ma- lignant disease; severe psychiatric disease and dementia
Interventions	Intervention: provision of additional structured written and oral information (symptom- based plan), follow-up using an asthma diary Comparison: according to local treatment routine. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: change in score on the asthma control questionnaire (ACQ) between the 2 visits in the study. (Minimum important difference ~0.5.) Secondary outcomes: lung function measurements (FEV ₁ or PEF), number of self- reported emergency visits caused by asthma, number of participants with additional/ unanswered questions about their asthma or its management, prescribed changes in drug treatment, patient-perceived benefit of asthma medications, costs of asthma medications, changes in disease-specific quality of life. Disease-specific quality of life was measured using the validated Swedish version of the Mini Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire (Mini-AQLQ; MCID 0.5), which yields a total score between 1 and 7, where 7 is the best and 1 is very poor
Notes	Funding for trial: Study was supported and funded by drug and therapeutics committees in Stockholm and Sörmland, the Stockholm County Council, the Vårdal Foundation and the Karolinska Institutet Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: none reported. Correspondence with trial authors: not required.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation was performed with a com- puter programme that generated random numbers
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding not possible owing to the nature of the intervention
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Assessors aware of allocation throughout.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	> 85% follow-up. 11 control, 10 interven- tion participants lost to follow-up - rea- sons unknown. Lung function reported in records for 100% of Intervention partici- pants (64) and only 91% of control par- ticipants (77). Also, study authors reported

Nokela 2010 (Continued)

		mean (SD) point change in outcome mea- sure between first and second visits - actual data not presented
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Study protocol not available.
Other bias	Unclear risk	More smokers in control group (14 vs 9).
Sangha 2004		
Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 6 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: not reported (abstract only). Number of centres and locations: not reported (abstract only). Study setting: not reported (abstract only). Withdrawals: not reported (abstract only). Date of study: not reported (abstract only). 	
Participants	Number of participants: 100. Mean age: not reported (abstract only). Age range: not reported (abstract only). Gender: not reported (abstract only). Severity of condition: not reported (abstract only). Diagnostic criteria: not reported (abstract only). Baseline lung function: not reported (abstract only). Smoking history: not reported (abstract only). Study inclusion criteria: diagnosis of bronchial asthma. Study exclusion criteria: not reported (abstract only).	
Interventions	Intervention: education plus peak flow-based written action plan. Comparison: education. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported (abstract only).	
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: lung function parameters at 6 months. Secondary outcomes: 'morbidity data'.	
Notes	Funding for trial: not reported (abstract only). Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported (abstract only). Correspondence with trial authors: study authors contacted for further data/informa- tion. No response at time of submission	
Risk of bias		
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.

Sangha 2004 (Continued)

Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding not feasible.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Protocol not available.
Other bias	Low risk	None identified (abstract only).

Sheares 2015

Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 12 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: no run-in period. Number of centres and locations: 7 pulmonary and allergy practices at 4 urban medical centres Study setting: secondary care. Withdrawals: 7 withdrawals; 10 relocations; 67 lost-to follow-up. Dates of study: 2006-2009.
Participants	 Number of participants: 407 participants randomised. 135 adults (33%) and 272 children (67%) Mean age: not reported. Age range: not reported. Gender, n female (%): intervention: 188 (92); control: 175 (86). Severity of condition: persistent asthma as defined by NAEPP guidelines. Diagnostic criteria: NAEPP guidelines. Baseline lung function: not reported. Study inclusion criteria: children and adults aged 5 to 80 years with a physician diagnosis of persistent asthma (as defined by NAEPP guidelines) Study exclusion criteria: diagnosis of a comorbid condition affecting lung health.
Interventions	Intervention: written asthma action plan. Comparison: usual care (no written asthma action plans). Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: asthma symptom frequency, emergency visits, asthma quality of life (mini-AQLQ score); each at 12 months Secondary outcomes: participant use of WAAP.

Sheares 2015 (Continued)

Funding for trial: supported by the NIH/NHLBI (grant R01HL73955) and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, NIH (UL1 TR000040), formerly the National Center for Research Resources (UL1 RR024156)	
otable conflicts of interest of trial authors: none.	
orrespondence with trial authors: trial authors contacted with request for mean age	
cohort. No response at time of submission	

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated random number se- quence was used for randomisation. "we used a randomised block, mixed-effects factorial design""Blocks were of variable sizes to eliminate predictability"
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Allocation was concealed in sealed num- bered envelopes.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Double-blinding was not possible. How- ever, a randomised block design with physi- cian as a random factor was used to min- imise variability due to physician. "The in- tervention group had a blank WAAP form inserted into their charts and the control group had no WAAP form, but a sticker was applied to the outside of the chart to remind physicians to provide their usual in- structions without giving any written ma- terials other than prescriptions"
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient information provided to make a judgement. Presumably, research staff in- terviewed participant following physician appointment. Unclear whether staff were blinded to participant group allocation. "After the initial visit, participants were in- terviewed via telephone by staff from the New England Research Institute (Water- town, MA) every 3 months during the 12-month follow-up period". Presumed re- search institute staff blinded to group allo- cation but study authors do not state this
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	No one was excluded from the analysis other than for reason of missing data. A rel- atively high percentage of randomised par-

Sheares 2015 (Continued)

		ticipants were excluded from analyses for missing data; inverse proportions of adults/ children were recruited to intervention and control groups. More children in the In- tervention group. More participants lost to follow-up in the intervention group (24%) compared with the control group (18%)
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Low risk	Comparison with NCT website demon- strates that all comparisons were reported
Other bias	Unclear risk	Study included both adults and children, so we need to seek disaggregated data. More children in the intervention group

Thoonen 2001

Methods	 Study design: cluster randomised controlled trial. Total duration of study: 2 years. Details of any 'run-in' period: none. Number of centres and locations: 19 general practices were recruited from 2 pools; the first were in and around the city of Eindhoven, and the second included practices from our department's academic research network; Netherlands Study setting: primary care. Withdrawals: 43. Date of study: not reported.
Participants	 Number of participants: 214. Mean (SD) age, years: intervention: 39.6 (11.2); control: 39.3 (12.0). Age range: not reported. Gender, n M/F: intervention: 34/64; control: 40/56. Severity of condition: FEV₁ > 40% predicted and > 55% predicted 15 minutes after salbutamol Diagnostic criteria: not reported. Baseline lung function - mean (SD) % predicted FEV₁ pre-BD, L: intervention: 84. 0 (13.1); control: 86.9 (14.2). Smoking history, % never/former/current: intervention: 46/32/22; control: 56/22/22. Study inclusion criteria: treated for asthma by GP; age 16 to 60 years; FEV₁ > 40% of predicted value and > 55% of predicted value 15 minutes after inhalation of 800 µg salbutamol or 6 weeks after inhalation of 800 µg budesonide twice daily; FEV₁ reversibility (after bronchodilation with 800 µg salbutamol metered dose inhaler or 8 weeks treatment with 800 µg budesonide twice daily) of at least 10% of predicted value or PC20 histamine of 8 mg/mL. Study exclusion criteria: smoking history of 15 or more pack-years; serious diseases other than asthma with low survival rates; exacerbations during the month before the start of the study; other diseases that influence bronchial symptoms and/or lung function such as heart failure, sarcoidosis; inability to inhale medication correctly or to measure

Thoonen 2001 (Continued)

	and record peak flow adequately and unlikely that this can be taught
Interventions	Intervention: written personalised asthma action plan. Comparison: usual care according to national guidelines. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: asthma control, asthma-specific quality of life, lost activity days Secondary outcomes: number of puffs of budesonide, number of dose equivalents of short-acting bronchodilators, number of short courses of oral prednisolone and antibiotics, number of GP-diagnosed exacerbations
Notes	Funding for trial: This research project has been made possible by research grants from The Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research (NWO) and ASTRAZeneca Pharmaceutica BV Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: reported as 'none'. Correspondence with trial authors: not required.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information provided.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient information provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Owing to the nature of the intervention and GP practice rather than participant randomisation, it is not possible to blind personnel and participants
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	"Assessors were not blinded to study group allocation".
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	104 usual care (UC) and 110 self-manage- ment (SM) recruited - 95 UC and 98 ITT analyses. 18 participants did not complete UC arm, 25 did not complete SM arm
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Protocol not available. All defined out- comes appear to have been reported
Other bias	High risk	Study authors noted that participants who received PAAPs were provided with an oral course of prednisolone, and that the pre- scription may have been incorrectly inter- preted as evidence of use of prednisolone

	during an exacerbation
Wang 2004	
Methods	 Study design: randomised, parallel-group (2), open-label. Total duration of study: 12 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: none. Number of centres and location: Queen Mary Hospital, Hong Kong. Study setting: tertiary care. Withdrawals: 13% lost to follow-up. Date of study: not reported (abstract only).
Participants	Number of participants: 76. Mean age: not reported (abstract only). Age range: not reported (abstract only). Gender: not reported (abstract only). Severity of condition: "acute asthma". Diagnostic criteria: not reported (abstract only). Baseline lung function: not reported (abstract only). Smoking history: not reported (abstract only). Study inclusion criteria: acute asthma. Study exclusion criteria: not reported (abstract only).
Interventions	Intervention: asthma self-management programme with a written self-action plan and usual care Comparison: usual care only. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported (abstract only).
Outcomes	Outcomes: ratio of asthma-related hospitalisation, A&E visits, visits to general practi- tioners, days off work, asthma symptoms, use of medications, lung function; all out- comes measured at 12 months
Notes	 Funding for trial: not reported (abstract only). Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported (abstract only). Correspondence with study authors: study authors contacted via email with request for published data or associated peer-reviewed paper. No response at time of submission

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence generation (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.

Wang 2004 (Continued)

Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias) All outcomes	High risk	Blinding not feasible.
Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Insufficient details provided.
Selective reporting (reporting bias)	Unclear risk	Protocol not available.
Other bias	Low risk	None identified (note abstract only).

Abbreviations: ACQ, Asthma Control Questionnaire; A&E, accident and emergency; AQ20, Airways Questionnaire 20; AQLQ, Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire; BTS, British Thoracic Society; DM, doctor-managed; ED, emergency department; EQ-5D, Euro quality of life five dimensions questionnaire; F, female; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in one second; GP, general practitioner; ITT, intention-to-treat; LABA, long-acting beta-agonist; M, male; MCID, minimum clinically important difference; MDI, metered-dose inhaler; Mini-AQLQ, Mini Asthma Quality of Life Questionnaire; NCT, national clinical trial; NHLBI, National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute; NIH, National Institutes of Health; NAEPP, National Asthma Education and Prevention Program; PAAP, personalised asthma action plan; PC20, provocation concentration causing a 20% fall in FEV₁; PEF, peak expiratory flow; RT, respiratory technician; SD, standard deviation; SM, self-managed; UC, usual care; WAAP, written asthma action plan.

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Adams 2001	Wrong comparator: Study compared peak-flow- vs symptom-based plans; no control group that received no PAAP
Araújo 2012	Wrong comparator: Participants were randomly assigned to a sequence of Web-based and paper-based diary and action plan; no control group that received no PAAP
Arguel 2013	Wrong intervention: evaluation of a Web-based personally controlled health management system (PCHMS) called Healthy.me
Bailey 1990	Wrong intervention: evaluation of a workbook with 1-to-1 counselling and adherence-promoting strategies
Bailey 1999	Wrong intervention: Self-management plans did not appear to include a written action plan
Behera 2006	Wrong comparator: self-care manual, which appeared to involve an educational component (interviews), vs no manual and no education. Pilot study for Behera 2008.

(Continued)

Behera 2008	Wrong comparator: self-care manual, which appeared to involve an educational component (interviews), vs no manual and no education. Pilot study was Behera 2006.
Berg 1996	Wrong intervention: 6-week self-management programme. No specific mention of written asthma plan
Boath 1998	Wrong comparator: peak-flow-based plan vs symptom-based plan; no control group that did not receive any plan
Breysse 2011	Wrong participant population: 'asthmatic children'.
Buist 2001	Wrong intervention: compares different shared decision-making models
Calhoun 2012	Wrong intervention: Participants in the intervention groups did not appear to receive a personalised written action plan
Chenu 2000	Wrong comparator: education plus PAAP vs no education and no PAAP
Clark 2005	Wrong intervention: a multiple-component behavioural education programme delivered by a nurse health educator through telephone counselling
Cleland 2004	Wrong intervention: an interactive seminar delivered at practice level
Couturaud 2002	Wrong comparator: education plus PAAP vs no education and no PAAP
Côté 2001	Wrong comparator: limited education plus PAAP vs structured education plus PAAP vs 'usual care' (no PAAP plus no education)
Espinosa 1998	Wrong intervention: 'personal education for one year'.
Fernandes 2011	Wrong intervention: education on inhaler technique by trained respiratory technician
Fonseca 2006	Wrong study design: participant diary vs no participant diary
Ford 1996	Wrong intervention: education vs no education; self-management group does not specify use of PAAP. Pilot study for Ford 1997.
Ford 1997	Wrong intervention: education vs no education; self-management group does not specify use of PAAP. Piloted in Ford 1996.
Gaga 2004	Wrong comparator: Usual care comprised specialist-directed adjustments to therapy
Gallefoss 2001	Wrong comparator: structured education plus PAAP vs no PAAP and no education
Goeman 2013	Wrong intervention: No PAAP was issued (the intervention included advice to discuss obtaining a PAAP from physician)
GRASSIC 1994	Wrong comparator: self-management education plus PAAP vs no PAAP and no self-management education

(Continued)

Haniotou 2012	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education/training around breathing technique vs no PAAP and no education
Ignacio 1995	Wrong comparator: Control group received PAAP.
Janson 2009	Wrong comparator: education plus PAAP vs no education and no PAAP
Kelso 1996	Wrong study design: non-randomised.
Kemple 2002a	Wrong study design: Randomisation occurred after group allocation
Kim 2016	Wrong intervention: Intervention includes possibility of investigators directly intervening as they monitored data entered by participants into the mobile-based plan
Kokubu 2000	Wrong comparator: Both groups received a PAAP.
Kotses 1996	Wrong study design: appears to be pseudo-randomised (participants randomised but with the restriction that groups were balanced for numbers)
Lahdensuo 1994	Wrong intervention: Plan was not personalised.
Lahdensuo 1996	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education (therapeutic counselling by specialist nurses and relaxation/breath- ing techniques by physiotherapist) vs general asthma advice by specialist nurse and no PAAP
Levy 1995	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education provided by secondary care specialist nurses at arranged consulta- tions vs usual care in primary care setting
Lincicome 2001	Wrong participant population: paediatric participants aged 3 to 15 years
Magar 2005	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
McLean 2003	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
NCT00129662	Wrong study design: non-randomised study.
NCT00214669 2005	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
NCT01070095	Wrong study design: non-randomised, single group assignment.
NCT01079000 2012	Wrong comparator: Control group received PAAP.
NCT01282359	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
NCT02046759	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
NCT02091869 2014	Wrong participant population: paediatric patients aged 12 to 17 years

(Continued)

Olivera 2016	Wrong comparator: education (and possibly PAAP) vs no education and no PAAP
Osman 2001	Wrong comparator: 30% of control group also received a PAAP.
Parkes 2012	Wrong study design: non-randomised (study authors contacted and confirmed that randomised portion of study will not go ahead)
Patel 2015	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
Put 2001	Wrong intervention: workbook to re-enforce education (not PAAP)
Ross 2012	Wrong intervention: no reference to use of a PAAP.
Sittipunt 2008	Wrong comparator: PAAP plus education vs no PAAP and no education
Steurer-Stey 2010	Wrong comparator: Control group also received a PAAP.
Tousman 2009	Wrong intervention: daily tracking diary rather than a PAAP.
Tuazon 2000	Wrong comparator: comparison between 2 different education programmes. Unsure about inclusion of a PAAP
Urek 2005	Wrong intervention: comparison of 3 different education approaches
Wilson-Pessano 1987	Wrong intervention: no reference to PAAP.
Zairina 2015	Wrong intervention: tele-health application.

Characteristics of studies awaiting assessment [ordered by study ID]

Angelini 2010

Methods	 Study design: randomised controlled trial with 3 parallel groups: control, education and self-management Total duration of study: 24 months. Details of any 'run-in' period: not reported. Number of centres and locations: not reported. Study setting: not reported. Withdrawals: not reported. Date of study: not reported.
Participants	Number of participants: 84. Mean age: not reported. Age range: not reported. Gender: not reported. Severity of condition: "moderate and severe persistent asthma". Diagnostic criteria: not reported.

Angelini 2010 (Continued)

	Baseline lung function: not reported. Smoking history: not reported. Study inclusion criteria: not reported. Study exclusion criteria: not reported.
Interventions	Intervention: educational programme consisting of lectures on pathophysiology and environmental control, asthma symptoms, treatment and training in the inhalation technique. Self-management group also received a symptoms diary card and a written personal asthma action plan Comparison: not reported. Concomitant medications and excluded medications: not reported.
Outcomes	Primary outcomes: Asthma Control Test (mean score). Secondary outcomes: Questionnaire Disease Knowledge (QDK), asthma quality of life (AQLQ-s), Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS), functional literacy health test (s-TOFHLA). (Study authors do not distinguish between primary and secondary.)
Notes	Funding for trial: not reported. Notable conflicts of interest of trial authors: not reported. Correspondence with trial authors: none.

Characteristics of ongoing studies [ordered by study ID]

NCT02190617 2014

Trial name or title	Guidelines to Practice: Reducing Asthma Health Disparities Through Guideline Implementation
Methods	Randomised controlled trial, intervention study.
Participants	Aged 5 to 75 years with a diagnosis of uncontrolled asthma; estimated enrolment 550
Interventions	1. Enhanced clinic plus unified management plan; 2. Home visit option only; 3. Enhanced clinic plus unified management plan plus home visit option
Outcomes	Symptom-free days, asthma control, asthma-related quality of life, nocturnal awakening, asthma exacerba- tions, pulmonary function, fractional exhaled nitric oxide, beta-agonist use, oral steroid use, controller use, emergency healthcare utilisation, days of work or school missed, general health status
Starting date	December 2014.
Contact information	James Stout, MD (Washington University).
Notes	https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT02190617

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

NCT02424409 2015

Trial name or title	Evaluation of the Relapse Rate One Month After Discharge From Emergency Department for Asthmatic Patients Given a Strict Formalized Follow up Protocol
Methods	Randomised controlled trial, intervention study.
Participants	Patients over 18 years, consulting to the emergency department for an acute asthma attack, who, after initial treatment are discharged directly from the emergency department after giving free and informed consent
Interventions	Personalised asthma action plan (PAAP) vs no PAAP.
Outcomes	Recurrence rate of any asthma attacks at 15 days and at 1 month, hospitalisation rate at 30 days, asthma control score, percentage of participants self-medicating, percentage of participants using peak flow meter, participant adherence to protocol
Starting date	August 2015.
Contact information	Jennifer Truchot, MD; jennifer.truchot@lrb.aphp.fr.
Notes	https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02424409

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. PAAP versus no PAAP

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Number of participants reporting at least 1 exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation	5	1385	Odds Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.75 [0.45, 1.24]
2 Asthma symptom scores (change from baseline in ACQ)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	Totals not selected
3 Serious adverse events (including deaths)	1		Odds Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
4 Quality of life (change from baseline in AQLQ)	3	441	Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	0.18 [0.05, 0.30]
5 Number of participants reporting at least 1 exacerbation requiring systemic corticosteroids	3	1136	Odds Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	1.45 [0.84, 2.48]
6 Measure of respiratory function (change from baseline in FEV ₁ (L))	3	392	Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	-0.04 [-0.25, 0.17]
7 Measure of respiratory function (change from baseline in % predicted FEV ₁)	2	146	Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	0.40 [-6.05, 6.85]
8 Measure of respiratory function (change from baseline in % predicted PEF)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	Totals not selected
9 Measure of respiratory function (change from baseline in PEF (L/min))	1		Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	Totals not selected
10 Days lost from work or study	1	74	Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	-6.2 [-7.32, -5.08]

Comparison 2. PAAP plus education versus education alone

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of participants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Number of participants reporting at least 1 exacerbation requiring emergency department visit or hospitalisation	1		Odds Ratio (Fixed, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
2 Asthma symptom scores (change from baseline in ACQ score)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
3 Quality of life (change from baseline in AQLQ score)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only

Personalised asthma action plans for adults with asthma (Review)

Copyright © 2017 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

WHAT'S NEW

Date	Event	Description
12 April 2017	Amended	AR affiliation and COI statement corrected.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

1

All review authors contributed to drafting of the protocol, reviewed it critically for intellectual content, provided final approval of the version to be published and are accountable for all aspects of the work.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

David Evans: provides freelance medical writing services to medical communications agencies.

Alison Rushton: undertook a feasibility study to pilot a locally developed asthma self-management plan for children and young people within a Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) locality in the northwest of England. The project was completed in 2015 as part of a Clinical Academic Internship, funded by Health Education England and a northwest CCG. The intern received no payment for including individuals in the study.

Nathan Halcovitch: none.

Fiona Eccles: none.

Timothy Gatheral: none.

Sally Spencer: serves as co-investigator on the Cochrane Programme Grant supporting this review.

Gemma Whiteley: none.

Caroline Mulvaney: none.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

• The review authors declare that no funding was received for this protocol, Other.

External sources

• Alison Rushton, Nathan Halcovitch, Timothy Gatheral, Gemma Whiteley declare that no such funding was received for this review, Other.

• David Evans, UK.

National Institute for Health Research: Evidence to guide care in adults and children with asthma, 13/89/14

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

In the original protocol, we stated that "If a study uses more than one scale to report the same outcome, or if different scales were used across studies, we will analyse them together using the standardised mean difference." For quality of life outcomes reported on different scales across individual studies, we reported outcomes separately, as combining scales using the standardised mean difference would be clinically difficult to interpret.

INDEX TERMS

Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

*Patient Education as Topic; Asthma [complications; *drug therapy; mortality]; Disease Progression; Emergency Medical Services [statistics & numerical data]; Hospitalization [statistics & numerical data]; Quality of Life; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic; Self Care [adverse effects; *methods; mortality]

MeSH check words

Adult; Humans; Middle Aged